

# A New Vision of Public Safety for New York City

SUMMARY:	2
INTRODUCTION:	3
COMMUNITY SAFETY CENTERS:	6
Family Supports	7
Violence Prevention Services	9
Community Mediation Centers	10
Violence Mediation Centers and Community-based Alternatives to Incarceration	11
Racism, Hate and Violence Response Funds	13
Non-Police Crisis Intervention Teams	14
INTEGRATED SERVICE FACILITIES:	15
Housing Support Services	16
Safe Respite Homelessness Mitigation Programs	17
Substance Use Treatment Programs	18
Overdose Prevention and Safe Consumption Services	19
Legal Support Clinics	21
SCHOOL-BASED SUPPORT INSTEAD OF POLICING:	22
Counselors and Medical Staff Funding	22
Individualized Targeted Strategies	24
Youth Restorative Justice Programs	25
Wraparound Services	26
NON-POLICE TRAFFIC SAFETY:	<b>2</b> 7
Non-Police Traffic Responders	27
Driver Safety Education and Outreach	28
Automated Traffic Safety Systems	29
Data-Driven Traffic Policy	30
MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES AND RESPONDERS:	31
Community Mental Health Centers	31
Healthcare Responder Corps	33
CIVIL LIFE CORPS:	34
Civil Safety Corps	35
Democracy Outreach and Protection Corps	36
Civil Engineer Corps	37
Civil Equity Research and Data Analysis Transparency Commission	38
Conservation Corps	39



Non-Citizen Safety and Outreach Corps	40
Arts Corps	42
Press Credentialing	43
Privacy Protection Commission	44
Civil Public Order and Property Protection Team	45
Acknowledgements and Next Steps:	45
Appendix: Table 1 – Removing Police and Scaling-Up Community-led Safety	47
Appendix: Table 2 – Who Could Respond Instead of Police When We Call 911	48

#### **SUMMARY:**

New York City must modernize our vision of public safety to fit the needs of the new century. Rather than spending billions on policing and incarceration, we should create and scale citywide, neighborhood-level, community-led safety initiatives. Ending our reliance on police is only a part of the solution – the bigger piece is properly funding the social services and basics people need for stability. Fully funding public safety means fully funding services that generate neighborhood stability and establishing a comprehensive and scaled-up non-policing emergency and crisis response apparatus instead of funding policing. It also means giving people in the community adequate resources and support to solve community-level problems.

This program calls for the development of neighborhood-level interventions that can be tailored to the needs of each of our city's 51 City council districts. It includes proposals for: (1) Community Safety Centers, which will include family support, violence prevention, and mediation services; racism and hate response funds; and Crisis Intervention Teams; (2) Integrated Service Facilities with on-site safe consumption services, treatment programs, peer support, legal and case management support for housing, healthcare, immigration, and jobs; as well as support systems for people experiencing homelessness, including transitory housing, programs for safe respite, mail drops, showers, and referrals; (3) Enhanced counseling and health services, wraparound services, and restorative programming at every school, instead of police; (4) Non-police systems for responding to transportation or traffic-related issues; (5) Comprehensive mental health and crisis response services, including community-based treatment programs and a non-police 911 health care responder corps: (6) A Civil Life Corps that handles quality-of-life related matters and day-to-day issues that require resolution but do not warrant involving law enforcement, including a civilian Property Protection team that can provide advice on crime prevention, take official insurance reports, and authorize compensation for losses.



The paper includes examples of how these programs would be used, some of the community organizations who have already started doing this work, and names some of the agencies involved – though the plan will require new agencies and initiatives as well. We hope that this effort facilitates defunding the NYPD and eliminating the roles that the NYPD and incarceration play in New York City's public safety. We highlight some of the community groups that could be scaled up as an alternative to policing, by defunding police and corrections and through downstream savings. Rather than evaluating the problems with specific units or budgetary avenues toward defunding policing and prisons, which will be explored in a separate paper, our goal is to promote conversations on public health approaches to public safety, and create the environment necessary for a world without policing.

#### **INTRODUCTION:**

New York City must fully fund public safety by investing in the things that create stability. This paper outlines a plan to center community voices, put people to work in their own neighborhoods, and uplift neighborhood-based initiatives that evidence shows will create more public safety than police and prisons ever could. Our campaign will engage in community discussions that facilitate coalition-building and help create a new City Council committed to the new vision of public safety our city deserves. We need solutions scaled to the size of the problem that is the policing-prison-industrial complex and mass incarceration. We need to fully fund public safety by fully funding our most impacted communities.

Police are tasked with responding to problems that they are ill-equipped to handle.¹ That includes public health issues related to poverty, mental illness, substance use, sex work, domestic and sexual violence, youth violence, and more.² Cities committed to long-term stability should listen to communities and activists, defund police and spend that money on communities and public health alternatives instead. This alternative system of investments would prioritize and scale public health approaches based on evidence, including non-police

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Brady Dennis, Mark Berman & Elahe Izadi, *Dallas police chief says 'we're asking cops to do too much in this country*', The Washington Post (July 11, 2016), available at <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2016/07/11/grief-and-anger-continue-after-dallas-attacks-and-police-shootings-as-debate-rages-over-policing/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2016/07/11/grief-and-anger-continue-after-dallas-attacks-and-police-shootings-as-debate-rages-over-policing/</a>; Alex S. Vitale, *The End of Policing* (2017); Jerry Ianelli and Joshua Vaughn, *What Public Safety Without Police Looks Like*, The

Appeal (Jan. 8, 2021), available at <a href="https://theappeal.org/what-public-safety-without-police-looks-like/">https://theappeal.org/what-public-safety-without-police-looks-like/</a>; Abolish Policing, Critical Resistance (Accessed Jan. 11, 2021), available at <a href="https://criticalresistance.org/abolish-policing/">https://criticalresistance.org/abolish-policing/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Alexi Jones and Wendy Sawyer, *Arrest, Release, Repeat: How police and jails are misused to respond to social problems*, Prison Policy Initiative (Aug. 2019), available at <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/repeatarrests.html">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/repeatarrests.html</a>.



emergency healthcare responders,<sup>3</sup> community-based-and-led safety initiatives,<sup>4</sup> restorative justice programming,<sup>5</sup> investments in liberation focused support personnel,<sup>6</sup> violence prevention,<sup>7</sup> and legal services that address housing, healthcare, immigration, disability justice and accessibility, employment, or indigenous community-specific needs, and other everyday issues.<sup>8</sup> These kinds of investments would dramatically reduce the root drivers of problems the system currently defines as criminal behavior.

The modern American policing-prison complex has always been a system of social control designed to facilitate race and class exploitation. Slave patrols evolved through Jim Crow and broken-windows into the militarized police force we have today, and the overcriminalization of a range of social issues has caused the mass incarceration of disproportionately Black and brown people. There are 2.3 million people incarcerated in America; nearly half of the people incarcerated in New York state prisons are from New York City. More than 250,000 people are incarcerated in New York jails and prisons every year,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Jody Armour, Alex Vitale et al., *Developing a Community-Based Emergency First Responders* (*EFR*) *Program*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (Sept. 2020), available at https://tjcinstitute.com/models/policies/sample-legislation-for-civilian-emergency-first-responders.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Leah Sakala and Nancy G. La Vigne, *Community-Driven Models for Safety and Justice*, The Urban Institute (Dec. 17 2019), available at

https://www.urban.org/research/publication/community-driven-models-safety-and-justice; Justin Levinson and Dawn Milam, *Building Community-Based Emergency Response Systems*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (June 2020), available

https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/20.06 Emergency-First-Responders-2.pdf. Lawrence W. Sherman and Heather Strang, *Restorative Justice: The Evidence*, The Smith Institute (Spring 2007), available at

https://openresearch-repository.anu.edu.au/bitstream/1885/25704/2/01 Sherman Restorative Justice: The 2007.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Dawn B. Martinez and Ann Fleck-Henderson (Eds.), *Social Justice in Clinical Practice: A Liberation Health Framework for Social Work* (2014); *see also* Jared D. Kant, *Towards a socially just social work practice: the liberation health model*, Critical and Radical Social Work (2015), available at <a href="http://www.liberationhealth.org/documents/s12.pdf">http://www.liberationhealth.org/documents/s12.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> William Wical, Joseph Richardson & Che Bullock, *A Credible Messenger: The Role of the Violence Intervention Specialist in the Lives of Young Black Male Survivors of Violence*, Violence and Gender (June 2020) available at <a href="https://www.liebertpub.com/doi/full/10.1089/vio.2019.0026">https://www.liebertpub.com/doi/full/10.1089/vio.2019.0026</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Justice in Government, *Research on Civil Legal Aid*, American University (2021), available at <a href="https://www.american.edu/spa/jpo/toolkit/module-1.cfm#summaries">https://www.american.edu/spa/jpo/toolkit/module-1.cfm#summaries</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Chenjerai Kumanyika, *Policing and the "War on Black Bodies"*, College Literature (Jan. 2016), available at

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/290973459 Policing and the War on Black Bodies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Michelle Alexander, *The New Jim Crow* (2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> John Pfaff, Locked In (2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Wendy Sawyer and Peter Wagner, *Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2020*, Prison Policy Initiative, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2020.html">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2020.html</a>; see also People incarcerated in New York: population profile and recent trends, Correctional Association of New York (2019), available at

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5b2c07e2a9e02851fb387477/t/5c5ae47a971a184de7158ad9/1549460603410/CANY+Issue+Brief+-+Population+Profile.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> *New York Profile*, Prison Policy Initiative (2020), available at <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/profiles/NY.html">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/profiles/NY.html</a>.



including thousands who are being held in pre-trial detention merely because they cannot afford money bail.<sup>14</sup>

We spend about \$10 billion every year on policing in New York City<sup>15</sup> – the 33rd largest military budget on the planet.<sup>16</sup> That's roughly \$200 million per council district, each of which include about 160,000 people.

What do we get for that investment? New York City is overpoliced and over-incarcerated, and its elected leaders have systematically disinvested from communities historically oppressed by racist policies. Hundreds of people in our city have died due to police-involved activity just this past decade.<sup>17</sup> Nationwide, there have been 5,000 police-involved killings since 2015,<sup>18</sup> half of which involve someone with disability or mental illness.<sup>19</sup>

Police disproportionately make arrests in poorer, non-white communities by criminalizing poverty, mental illness, substance use, and sex work. Prosecutors and courts then apply brutally harsh sentencing schemes, putting people in jails and prisons that exacerbate violence and do not help people through crises or prevent future crime.

For generations, this nation has refused to invest in the things that really keep people safe: housing, health care, job opportunities, community-led safety initiatives, and public health solutions to public health problems. Fully funding those programs is a better way to fully fund public safety.

Police do not solve most crimes and do nearly nothing to help survivors and victims. Rates of legal accountability for serious crimes hovers just above 10% based on the little data police

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Michael Rempel and Krystal Rodriguez, *Bail Reform Revisited: The Impact of New York's Amended Bail Law on Pretrial Detention*, Center for Court Innovation (2020), available at <a href="https://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/media/document/2020/bail reform revisited">https://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/media/document/2020/bail reform revisited</a> 05272020.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> A Look Inside the NYPD Budget, VERA Institute (June 17, 2020) <a href="https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/a-look-inside-the-new-york-city-police-department-b">https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/a-look-inside-the-new-york-city-police-department-b</a> udget.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Nan Tian et al., *Trends in World Military Expenditure*, Sipri (April 2020), available at <a href="https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2020-04/fs">https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2020-04/fs</a> 2020 04 milex 0 0.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Mara Gay, *Why Was a Grim Report on Police-Involved Deaths Never Released?*, The New York Times (June 19, 2020), available at

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/19/opinion/police-involved-deaths-new-york-city.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Julie Tate, Jennifer Jenkins & Steven Rich, *Fatal Force: Police Shootings Database*, The Washington Post (2020), available at

https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/investigations/police-shootings-database/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Kelly Bouchard, *Across nation*, *unsettling acceptance when mentally ill in crisis are killed*, Portland Press Herald (Dec. 9, 2012), available at

https://www.pressherald.com/2012/12/09/shoot-across-nation-a-grim-acceptance-when-mentally-ill-shot-down/; Ron Honberg, *Should Police Accommodate People with Mental Illness in Crisis?*, National Alliance on Mental Illness (May 19, 2020), available at

https://www.nami.org/Blogs/NAMI-Blog/May-2015/Should-Police-Accommodate-People-with-Mental-Illne



make available,<sup>20</sup> and most people who commit murders and rapes are not held accountable.<sup>21</sup> Moreover, because police can manipulate data and even institute racist arrest quotas, clearance rates themselves seriously overestimate the actual rate at which people are held accountable when a crime is committed.<sup>22</sup> If someone is in a situation where they need to call 911 because they are afraid for their life, police are unlikely to be able to help. The last thing survivors need is the perpetuation of harm that policing and prisons inflict; rather, most survivors and victims want services tailored to their needs.<sup>23</sup>

What do we need to do as a society to prevent as many bad outcomes and reduce as much harm as possible? The answer is investing in services and resources that prevent bad outcomes from happening. People who have access to opportunity, who grow up in a stable environment, and who feel confident that their future is secure almost never commit a serious violent crime like murder. Tragedies will still occur, unfortunately, and society must hold people accountable when harm is done. But the system that exists today does not prevent or resolve these tragedies, and the system's cost – the generational destruction of disproportionately poorer Black and brown neighborhoods – means the solution of policing and prisons is worse than the problem it is trying to address.

Our city has spent too many billions of dollars on an agency that uses gas on the people who live here, runs us over with cars, evicts us from our homes, tells us who qualifies as a journalist and who doesn't, separates us from our families, deports us, rapes us, kills us – with no accountability. The solution to the problems of our time is not spending more money on racist, classist tools of oppression and violence.

Here are some of the community-led efforts that we could spend that money on instead.

#### **COMMUNITY SAFETY CENTERS:**

<sup>20</sup> Shima B. Baughman, *How Effective Are Police? The Problem of Clearance Rates and Criminal Accountability*, 72 Ala. L. Rev. 47 (2020), available at

https://www.law.ua.edu/lawreview/files/2020/12/2-BaughmanArticle-47-112.pdf.

<sup>22</sup> Id. at 59. See also George Joseph, NYPD Commander's Texts Show How the Quota System Persists, The Appeal (Dec. 12, 2018), available at

https://theappeal.org/nypd-commanders-text-messages-show-how-the-quota-system-persists/; Joseph Goldstein and Ashley Southall, 'I Got Tired of Hunting Black and Hispanic People', The New York Times (Dec. 6, 2019), available at

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/06/nyregion/nyc-police-subway-racial-profiling.html; Stephen R. Brown, *Judge: NYPD destroyed cop's notes on alleged arrest quota system*, Police1 (March 7, 2020), available

 $\underline{https://www.police1.com/investigations/articles/judge-nypd-destroyed-cops-notes-on-alleged-arrest-quota-system-eWg4xVLtK7Ru9XFO/.}$ 

<sup>23</sup> Mary Koss, *Sexual Assault Victims Want Services Tailored To Their Needs*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (Sep. 2020), available at

https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/20.09 Sexual-Assault-Victims.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> *Id*. at 55.



Despite massive spending on policing and jails, people do not feel safe.<sup>24</sup> People living in New York City continue to experience domestic violence, youth violence, gun violence, and police violence. This section outlines Community Safety Centers, one-stop shops for community-led alternatives to criminalization that focus on violence interruption, restorative justice and services-based approaches, expanding on existing City programs like the Crisis Management System and community neighborhood-based approaches.<sup>25</sup> Every neighborhood could have a non-police, community-based center for comprehensive crisis intervention, mediation, supportive services, and violence prevention.

In addition, police fail to respond to trafficking and instead criminalize sex workers in a way that prevents accountability for actual traffickers. <sup>26</sup> Sex work is work and must be fully decriminalized; the government should have no place in the bedroom of consenting adults. Where people are concerned about harm to sex workers or orderliness, Family Support services could send teams capable of providing support for runaway and vulnerable youth, income supports for women in vulnerable positions, as well as trauma services for those surviving childhood sexual abuse.

We need to invest in comprehensive family support programs, peer support, youth violence intervention programs, youth job programs, credible messenger systems involving violence disruption by trained experts including people recently released from incarceration, community mediation, community violence centers able to meet the needs of 160,000 people in a Council District, and fully funded community-based crisis intervention teams that can prevent violence and de-escalate situations. Wherever possible these supports will be provided by trained and compensated members of the community who are closest to the problem. These services will be non-coercive – they will be offered to people, rather than required of people.

#### **Family Supports**

 $^{24}$  Ashley Southall and Neil MacFarquhar,  $\it Gun\ Violence\ Spikes\ in\ N.Y.C.,\ Intensifying\ Debate\ Over\ Policing,$  The New York Times (June 23, 2020), available at

https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/23/nyregion/nyc-shootings-surge.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> The Case for Violence Interruption Programs as an Alternative to Policing, The Justice Collaborative Institute (June 2020), available at

https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/20.06 Violence-Interruption-1.pdf; Betsy Pearl, Beyond Policing: Investing in Offices of Neighborhood Safety, American Progress (Oct. 15, 2020), available at

https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/criminal-justice/reports/2020/10/15/491545/beyond-policing-investing-offices-neighborhood-safety/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Erin Albright and Kate D'Adamo, *Decreasing Human Trafficking through Sex Work Decriminalization*, 19 AMA J. Ethics 122 (2017), available at <a href="https://journalofethics.ama-assn.org/sites/journalofethics.ama-assn.org/files/2018-05/sect2-1701.p">https://journalofethics.ama-assn.org/sites/journalofethics.ama-assn.org/files/2018-05/sect2-1701.p</a> df.



• Community Safety Centers would include Family Support services that work with and in households to improve parent and child education, provide counseling, address gender violence with support and services, pursue disability justice and offer education and services, and help disadvantaged families or young people. Studies show that families who receive family-centered support are satisfied with the care they receive,<sup>27</sup> and that such care can reduce incidents of child abuse or neglect in families by 29% or more.<sup>28</sup>

Establishing family support centers in every neighborhood would ensure families can have access to healthcare information about their children, treatment from vaccinations to mental healthcare, peer support, counseling, legal aid, gender violence support, wraparound services, income supports, and intensive therapy as needed to help keep families together and reduce conflict.

New York has started these kinds of programs. But as happens all too often in our service provision sector, employee turnover has been high due to better salaries elsewhere.<sup>29</sup> We must pay a staff of social service and care providers good salaries with benefits and socially prioritize funding for these programs, and ensure social service providers have the right to organize without retaliation. Despite ongoing fiscal challenges, the NYC programs have demonstrated significant success worth scaling: they can reduce child displacement from homes, and they can help families better prevent future incidents.

Example of Use: A parent is struggling with alcohol dependency and the family has experienced trauma. The family can come to the Community Safety Center for Family Support services. The parent can get medical care, individualized counseling, and parenting skills classes, while the center provides childcare and individualized support to help the child develop healthy coping mechanisms. All family members can access these services, and medical staff on-site will be available to answer urgent support questions 24/7.

http://www.coastfraseridpscd.ca/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Dunst-et-al-2007-flattened.pdf.

<sup>28</sup> Liesl Geeraert et al., *The Effects of Early Prevention Programs for Families With Young Children At Risk for Physical Child Abuse and Neglect: A Meta-Analysis*, 9 Child Maltreatment 277 (2004), available at

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Patrick Onghena/publication/8462949 The Effects of Early Prevention Programs for Families with Young Children at Risk for Physical Child Abuse and Neglect A Meta-Analysis/links/565ef6aeo8ae4988a7bd94oo/The-Effects-of-Early-Prevention-Programs-for-Families-with-Young-Children-at-Risk-for-Physical-Child-Abuse-and-Neglect-A-Meta-Analysis.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> E.g., Carl J. Dunst, Carol M. Trivette, & Deborah W. Hamby, *Meta-Analysis of Family-Centered Helpgiving Practices Research*, 13 Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews 370 (2007), available at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Fernando Clara, Kamalii Yeh García, & Allison Metz, *Implementing Evidence-Based Child Welfare: The New York City Experience*, National Implementation Research Network (2017), available at <a href="https://fpg.unc.edu/sites/fpg.unc.edu/files/resources/reports-and-policy-briefs/evidence-based-child-welfare-nyc.pdf">https://fpg.unc.edu/sites/fpg.unc.edu/files/resources/reports-and-policy-briefs/evidence-based-child-welfare-nyc.pdf</a>.



Example of Use: A community member who recognizes a sex worker who seems to be underaged, or suffering from some physical or emotional harm is able to refer them to Family Support, who can support them through trauma services, housing, and healthcare services.

Example of Use: A person experiences intimate partner violence. They can come to Family Support for holistic services, counseling and access to legal support. If their immigration status depends on their partner, they can get an immigration attorney. If they have a child, the child can receive individualized care and tools to cope with the trauma. If they want to separate from their partner, Family Support can ensure they have a place to go and everything they need including facilitating access to housing, employment, healthcare, education and long-term support.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

• Department of Education (DOE), Human Resources Administration (HRA), Department of Youth & Community Development (DYCD), Office of Neighborhood Safety (ONS).

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Sex Workers Project, Safe Horizon, Anti-Violence Project, Sanctuary For Families, and others.

#### **Violence Prevention Services**

• Young people are developing and vulnerable to trauma.<sup>30</sup> This biology is mostly lost on the criminal legal system. Behaviorally, our brains develop through the age of 25 – yet police activity disproportionately involves going after young people.<sup>31</sup> Young people who are acting out, exhibiting violent or antisocial behavior do not need police.<sup>32</sup>

We must provide these young people with holistic wraparound services, and facilitate credible messaging programs like LIFE Camp, Cure Violence, and others that focus on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Katie A. McLaughlin and Hilary K. Lambert, *Child Trauma Exposure and Psychopathology: Mechanisms of Risk and Resilience*, 14 Curr. Opin. Psychol. 29 (Apr. 2017), available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5111863/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> E.g. Elizabeth R. Sowell et al., *Mapping cortical change across the human life span*, 6 Nature Neuroscience 309 (2003), available at https://www.nature.com/articles/nn1008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Amanda Geller et al., *Aggressive Policing and the Mental Health of Young Urban Men*, 104 Am. J. Pub. Health 2321 (2014), available at <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4232139/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4232139/</a>.



public health approaches to youth violence and gender violence prevention.<sup>33</sup> These initiatives work with young people by hiring people who are in the community and familiar with its intricacies and conflicts to develop individualized strategies that address young people's needs, and the evidence shows they work – these kinds of programs can reduce shootings or killings by 70%.<sup>34</sup> Violence interrupter presence consistently leads to reduced violence and reduced police involvement.<sup>35</sup>

Example of Use: A young person is involved in an altercation with another young person. People in the area, friends and family worry the conflict will escalate into violence. Credible messengers from the community who have similar experiences and are engaged in long-term relationship building intervene. They work to establish processes and coping mechanisms that allow the young people to heal and to break cycles of violence. They help train the young people in de-escalation techniques, equipping them with tools to cool off.

Example of Use: Two young people get into a dispute at school. Violence interrupters respond to the school premises. The team goes in, and, if necessary, physically separates the two young people. The peer interrupters talk to the young people and help equip them with the tools to resolve the conflict. No escalation. No retaliation.

## **Agencies Involved:**

• Mayor's Office of Criminal Justice (MOCJ), Mayor's Office to Prevent Gun Violence (OPGV)

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Life Camp, 696 Build Queens Bridge, Rock Safe Streets, and others.

#### **Community Mediation Centers**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> E.g. Michel R. Decker et al., *An Integrated Public Health Approach to Interpersonal Violence and Suicide Prevention and Response*, 133 Public Health Rep. 65s (2018), available at <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6243443/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6243443/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Gary Slutkin, *How Cure Violence Can Help*, Cure Violence (March 2020), available at https://cvg.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/2020.03.05-US-Handout.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> *Id.*; see also, e.g., Yoav Gonen and Eileen Grench, *Five Days Without Cops: Could Brooklyn Policing Experiment be a 'Model for the Future'?*, The City (Jan. 3, 2021), available at <a href="https://www.thecity.nyc/2021/1/3/22211709/nypd-cops-brooklyn-brownsville-experiment-defund-police">https://www.thecity.nyc/2021/1/3/22211709/nypd-cops-brooklyn-brownsville-experiment-defund-police</a>.



Police are often tasked with responding to non-criminal neighborhood-level conflicts,<sup>36</sup> and it is a matter of luck whether the responding officer is both familiar with the people involved or their backgrounds and trusted enough to help de-escalate a conflict.<sup>37</sup> Community-based mediation would enable trusted community members to resolve conflicts.<sup>38</sup>

Evidence on community mediation centers shows that they lead to broader satisfaction than policing and prisons, and generate buy-in from community members.<sup>39</sup> Neighborhoods that can mediate their own conflicts tend to engender their own stability, which is a recipe for longer-term success.

If members of a community are involved in a dispute over property, noise complaints, inappropriate conduct or some other hyper-local matter, other members of that community will be better equipped with the knowledge and understanding to resolve the conflict,<sup>40</sup> particularly if we work with them on training and outreach so that every person knows where and how to resolve a conflict without involving law enforcement.

Example of Use: A bodega owner and group of teenagers are getting into weekly disputes about noise disturbances and roughhousing. A team from the Community Mediation Center would respond to the situation and engage the teenagers and bodega owner in a mediation process using a restorative approach that facilitates space for the young people to express themselves and develop tools of resilience while meeting the bodega owner's need for a calm and safe environment.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

• HRA, MOCJ

## **Example of Community Organization Doing This Work**

• Common Justice, and others.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Andrew R. Klein, *Practical Implications of Current Domestic Violence Research: For Law Enforcement, Prosecutors and Judges*, National Institute of Justice (June 2009), available at <a href="https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/225722.pdf">https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/225722.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Curtis Gilbert, *Not Trained to Not Kill: Most states neglect ordering police to learn de-escalation tactics to avoid shootings*, American Public Media (May 5, 2017), available at <a href="https://www.apmreports.org/story/2017/05/05/police-de-escalation-training">https://www.apmreports.org/story/2017/05/05/police-de-escalation-training</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Toran Hansen and Mark Umbreit, *State of knowledge: Four decades of victim-offender mediation research and practice: The evidence*, 36 Conflict Resolution Quart. 99 (Aug. 2018), available at <a href="https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/crq.21234">https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/crq.21234</a>.
<sup>39</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> *E.g.* Jonathan Bullington, *Mayor's plan calls for civilian police patrols in the French Quarter*, The Times-Picayune (Aug. 22, 2014), available at https://www.nola.com/news/crime\_police/article\_47cc16f9-0f96-576e-9972-7e9c4ba54d3f.html.



# Violence Mediation Centers and Community-based Alternatives to Incarceration

• In the event violence occurs in the community, police are used as a blunt instrument – in other words, they perpetuate violence against the people involved.<sup>41</sup> Rather than address instances of violence with policing and prisons, we could work with programs like Common Justice and others,<sup>42</sup> proven to work and developed right here in New York City, showing the way on non-carceral alternatives to instances of violence.<sup>43</sup>

We could establish centers that can meet the needs of the 160,000 people in each Council District.<sup>44</sup> If there is an act of violence, the approach would aim to center restorative responses that bring impacted people together and center their needs. That will mean different forms of accountability than the carceral response; it will mean prioritizing helping survivors and victims as much as possible, working with survivors and victims of gender violence to address their needs and trauma, identifying the root causes that led to an incident and working to address it, providing clear and swift accountability that focuses on trying to make the community whole rather than throwing someone in a cage, and engaging in long-term holistic dialogue aimed at lasting resolution, if and when appropriate.

Communities will be empowered to develop individualized strategies to help heal wounds of violence rather than being forced to rely on policing and prisons as the only recourse.

Example of Use: A person is beat up, suffers a broken rib, and is robbed of his wallet. First, his needs are heard and affirmed, and he works with trained staff to develop a services and healing plan. Then, when he is ready, he participates in restorative justice circles with the person who harmed him and their respective support systems. He asks questions and gets answers, and they develop an accountability and consequences plan.

# **Agencies Involved:**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Hannah L. F. Cooper and Mindy Fullilove, *Excessive Police Violence as a Public Health Issue*, 93 J. Urban Health 1 (2016), available at <a href="https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11524-016-0040-2">https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11524-016-0040-2</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Common Justice, <a href="https://www.commonjustice.org/">https://www.commonjustice.org/</a> (Accessed Jan. 5, 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Blueprint for Criminal Justice Reform in New York City, The New York City Alternatives to Incarceration (ATI) & Reentry Coalition (May 2016), available at <a href="http://www.communityalternatives.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/blueprint-for-criminal-justice-reform-for-nyc.pdf">http://www.communityalternatives.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/blueprint-for-criminal-justice-reform-for-nyc.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> E.g. Violence Prevention Center, <a href="https://breakthrough.org/violence-prevention-center/">https://breakthrough.org/violence-prevention-center/</a> (Accessed Jan. 5, 2021); Common Justice, <a href="https://breakthrough.org/violence-prevention-center/">https://breakthrough.org/violence-prevention-center/</a> (Accessed Jan. 5, 2021); Accessed Jan. 5, 2021, <a href="https://breakthrough.org/violence-prevention-center/">https:



• HRA, MOCJ

# **Example of Community Organization Doing This Work**

• Common Justice, and others.

#### Racism, Hate and Violence Response Funds

• When a community goes through its worst days – enduring an act of racism, hate or violence, including gender violence – the primary response available to them is policing. But police perpetuate systemic racism and violence, including in responding to cases of racism and violence. Two wrongs do not make a right. Police are also often perpetuators of racist or hate-based violence. Instead of addressing racism, hate or violence with more of the same, we could establish funds that allow people who have experienced an act of racism or violence to receive compensation. 46

These funds would also allow people experiencing gender, youth or any type of violence to receive emergency funds, without police involvement. Emergency relief could help people get through difficult crisis situations, and the person could connect with additional Community Safety Center and Integrated Service Facility resources to access emergency housing counseling, peer support and other services they may need.

In conjunction with other programming aimed at restoring and helping people through services and support, compensation for acts of racism or violence can provide people with assurance that their trauma will not compound into further trauma based on new financial difficulty. And in a very real sense, receiving compensation for such an act can help provide closure and a sense of justice without the tremendous deleterious baggage of the policing-prison system. These Funds would also work to engage in a restorative justice process for offenders, and publish a report on the incident to reckon with and begin a reconciliation process. The system would provide victims with support needed to get through the crisis. Racist actions have systemic, racist roots. They are a product of our racist society and we have a collective responsibility to repair that damage.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Ruqaiijah Yearby et al., *Racism is a Public Health Crisis: Here's How to Respond*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (Sept. 2020), available at

https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Racism-is-a-Public-Health-Crisis.pdf; Delvan Devakumar et al., *Racism, the public health crisis we can no longer ignore*, 395 The Lancet E112 (June 27, 2020), available at

https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)31371-4/fulltext.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Monica C. Bell, *The Case for Racism Response Funds – A Collective Response to Racist Acts*, The Appeal (Jul. 17, 2020), available at

https://theappeal.org/the-case-for-racism-response-funds-a-collective-response-to-racist-acts/.



Example of Use: A Black person who is bird-watching is subjected to racist insults and a police call, infringing their civil liberties and dignity. The person can turn to the New York Racism and Hate Response Fund and receive financial compensation for the emotional harm and life disruption.

Example of Use: A Muslim woman is accosted by someone for wearing a hijab at a local market. She could apply for financial compensation from the New York Racism and Hate Response Fund for any harm or trauma imposed by the event.

Example of Use: A mother who experiences abuse by the father of her children needs support but does not want him incarcerated. She could work with the appropriate support programs and apply for the New York Violence Response Fund and receive financial compensation.

Example of Use: An indigenous community has been denied relief for property theft. The community could seek a reconciliation and relief process through the New York Racism and Hate Response Fund, regardless of when the theft occurred, to engage in restorative approaches that seek to recognize harms done and work with the community to identify and pursue pathways to relief.

## **Agencies Involved:**

• City Commission on Human Rights (CCHR), Racial Justice and Reconciliation Commission, new agency

# **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

 Anti-Racism Response Network, mutual aids including Equality for Flatbush, Mutual Aid Fund for Sex Workers of Color, Flushing Workers Center, Astoria Mutual Aid Network, Queens Care Collective, Street Vendor Project, Make the Road, VOCAL, New Sanctuary Coalition, and others.

#### **Non-Police Crisis Intervention Teams**

• When people are experiencing a crisis such as incidences of domestic, gender or youth violence, police are tasked with responding and addressing the situation.<sup>47</sup> Too often, that response results in use of deadly force – but even when it does not, it can escalate the situation rather than resolve it.<sup>48</sup> Civilian Crisis Intervention Teams (CITs) composed of violence reduction-focused de-escalation and behavioral health experts are better

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Klein, *supra* note 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Yearby et al., *supra* note 45.



equipped than police to respond to these situations.<sup>49</sup>

Expanding crisis intervention programs and training, including for existing programs like Intensive Mobile Treatment teams (IMTs), can help mitigate local problems without involving police by enabling trusted community members and experts to join and spend extensive time learning about crisis intervention. These teams could help respond to a case of domestic, sexual, community-based, or youth violence. The groups could work as violence interrupters, had to social workers that help people who are in crisis. Members of the CIT would regularly interact with people in the community and people who come to the Community Safety Center, so that their arrival on a scene includes someone who is known to people involved in the incident. Trained experts on sexual, domestic or youth violence mitigation are more likely to be able to successfully intervene and resolve or mitigate these kinds of crises.

Example of Use: Two people in a long-term relationship are experiencing hardship, and one partner begins emotionally and physically abusing the other. CITs who are from the community and know both people respond to the situation, physically separate the pair if necessary, and engage them in a restorative process that centers the needs of both and ensures the person abused has resources, services and tools in place to feel safe and stable. They are connected to Family Support and other appropriate services for longer-term treatment.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

<sup>49</sup> Alex S. Vitale, 10 Ways to Reduce Our Reliance on Policing and Make Our Communities Safer for Everyone, The Appeal (Jul. 20, 2020), available at

https://theappeal.org/10-ways-to-reduce-our-reliance-on-policing-and-make-our-communities-safer-for-everyone/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Sabrina Oesterle et al., *Long-Term Effects of the Communities That Care Trial on Substance Use, Antisocial Behavior, and Violence Through Age 21 Years*, 108 Am. J. Pub. Health 659 (2018), available at <a href="https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304320">https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304320</a>; Howard K. Koh, *Community-Based Prevention and Strategies for the Opioid Crisis*, 318 JAMA 993 (2017), available at <a href="https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2654370">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2654370</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Cara A. Settipani et al., *Key attributes of integrated community-based youth service hubs for mental health: a scoping review*, 13 Int. J. of Mental Health Systems 52(1) (2019), available at <a href="https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s13033-019-0306-7">https://link.springer.com/article/10.1186/s13033-019-0306-7</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Maya I. Ragavan et al., *A systematic review of community-based research interventions for domestic violence survivors*, 9 Psychology of Violence 139 (2019), available at <a href="https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2018-06804-001">https://psycnet.apa.org/record/2018-06804-001</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Elizabeth A. Wharff et al., *Family-Based Crisis Intervention With Suicidal Adolescents*, 35 Pediatric Emergency Care 170 (March 2019), available at

https://journals.lww.com/pec-online/Abstract/2019/03000/Family Based Crisis Intervention With Suicidal.2.aspx; Vivianne Guevara and Nakia Winfield, *People in Crisis Need Social Workers, Not Cops*, The Appeal (July 3, 2020), available at

https://theappeal.org/people-in-crisis-need-social-workers-not-cops/.



• Department of Health and Mental Hygiene (DOHMH)

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Community Access, Correct Crisis Intervention Today-NYC (CCIT-NYC), VOCAL, National Alliance on Mental Illness-NYC Metro (NAMI-NYC), and others.

#### **INTEGRATED SERVICE FACILITIES:**

Our city could establish Integrated Service Facilities citywide that provide comprehensive substance use treatment, overdose prevention services, and legal support for housing, employment, or other issues that arise. Deeply affordable, sustainable housing is fundamental to stable neighborhoods. Rise of crime is highly connected to economic hardships including struggles to pay for rent or utilities. Our city has wasted money trying to incentivize affordable housing through private development for too long. In order to solve our housing crisis, we need to renovate and develop green, mixed income housing that every person can afford.

We must eliminate homelessness in our city by providing a home to every person experiencing homelessness. We must create and scale mitigation programs that provide people with a place for safe respite, mail drops, showers, and access to housing support services.

#### **Housing Support Services**

• Housing precarity and homelessness are citywide crises.<sup>54</sup> Right now, police are tasked with carrying out evictions and with responding to people experiencing homelessness, and the interactions frequently result in violence – whether it is removal or physical harm.<sup>55</sup> Police disproportionately hurt or kill people who are experiencing homelessness, and should be removed entirely from responding to situations involving people

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> NYC Housing Affordability and Homelessness Crisis Exacerbated by Covid-19, Citizens' Committee for Children of New York (May 19, 2020), available at

https://cccnewyork.org/nyc-housing-affordability-and-homelessness-crises-exacerbated-by-covid-19/2; Our Homelessness Crisis: The Case for Change, New York City Council (Jan. 2020), available at <a href="http://council.nyc.gov/data/wp-content/uploads/sites/73/2020/01/FINAL-PAPER.pdf">https://council.nyc.gov/data/wp-content/uploads/sites/73/2020/01/FINAL-PAPER.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Madeline Bailey, Erica Crew, and Madz Reeve, *No Access to Justice: Breaking the Cycle of Homelessness and Jail*, Vera Institute (Aug. 2020), available at <a href="https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/no-access-to-justice.pdf">https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/no-access-to-justice.pdf</a>; Abigail Higgins and Olúfe mi O. Táíwò, *Enforcing Eviction*, The Nation (Aug. 19, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.thenation.com/article/society/police-eviction-housing/">https://www.thenation.com/article/society/police-eviction-housing/</a>.



experiencing homelessness and other housing issues.<sup>56</sup>

Services facilities would include support for housing – transitory housing, arrears payment funds to keep people in homes, support to ensure people are shifted into the shelter system, legal services for residents experiencing problems with rent or their mortgage, and a centralized location for people to turn to when they go through displacement or housing problems.<sup>57</sup> That will include beds, 24/7 support staff, and a direct line available through 911 operators when a housing issue arises, including options to help transport people and their belongings to a safe space.

Example of Use: A young person is kicked out of his home. They can immediately reach out to an emergency operator who will connect them to the local Integrated Service Facility and engage Housing Support to come pick them and their belongings up, provide them with a temporary safe space to sleep, and help them secure relevant legal counsel and support services.

Example of Use: An older couple is experiencing financial hardship and is no longer able to pay their mortgage. Their lender is threatening to take their home. They can contact Housing Support to connect with emergency rent and mortgage relief, as well as legal counsel and financial planning advisers to help chart a course through their housing precarity.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

• HRA, Department of Social Services (DSS)

#### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Fortune Society, Community Access, Neighborhood Coalition for Shelter, The Doe Fund, Neighborhood Care Team, and others.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Peter B. Edelman and Charles R. Lawrence III, *Criminalizing Homelessness Violates the Constitution*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (May 2020), available at <a href="https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/20.05">https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/20.05</a> WHITEPAPER-Criminalization-of-Homelessness-2.pdf; Derecka Purnell, *How I Became a Police Abolitionist*, The Atlantic (July 6, 2020), available at

https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/07/how-i-became-police-abolitionist/613540/. 
<sup>57</sup> Vitale, *supra* note 49; *Transforming Care*, Recovery Innovations International (Accessed Jan. 5, 2021), available at <a href="https://riinternational.com/transforming-care/">https://riinternational.com/transforming-care/</a>; Janaki Chadha, *New York is facing a potential explosion in homelessness*, Politico (June 30, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.politico.com/states/new-york/city-hall/story/2020/06/29/new-york-is-facing-a-potential-explosion-in-homelessness-1296100">https://www.politico.com/states/new-york/city-hall/story/2020/06/29/new-york-is-facing-a-potential-explosion-in-homelessness-1296100</a>.



#### Safe Respite Homelessness Mitigation Programs

Police sweeping camps of people experiencing homelessness and making arrests does not solve the root issue, and makes the situation worse for the people involved.<sup>58</sup> It also costs a tremendous amount of money to incarcerate people in jails or prisons.<sup>59</sup> People who are in between housing need mitigation programs and access to a safe space for respite, including mail drops, showers, laundry and access to basics.<sup>60</sup>

Ensuring guaranteed access to these kinds of services will mean every person has a place they know they can go to take care of daily needs. Outreach programs can connect trained experts with people experiencing homelessness to increase access to housing opportunities and transitory support systems.

Example of Use: A person is experiencing homelessness. They have a job interview coming up. They can come to the Safe Respite mitigation center to shower, clean their clothes, drop off and receive mail, rest for a short period of time and prepare for the job interview.

## **Agencies Involved:**

• Department of Homeless Services (DHS)

#### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Neighborhood Coalition for Shelter, Coalition for the Homeless

#### **Substance Use Treatment Programs**

• People with substance use disorder are frequent targets of policing and end up incarcerated, even though incarceration often exacerbates problems related to substance

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Sarah Holder, *Why Calling the Police About Homeless People Isn't Working*, Bloomberg (Sept. 25, 2019), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{\text{https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-09-25/should-you-call-to-report-a-homeless-person.}}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Emily Peiffer et al., *Five Charts That Explain the Homelessness-Jail Cycle—and How to Break It*, Urban Institute (Sept. 16, 2020), available at

https://www.urban.org/features/five-charts-explain-homelessness-jail-cycle-and-how-break-it.

60 E.g. Brian Park et al., A place to heal: a qualitative focus group study of respite care preferences among individuals experiencing homelessness, 26 J. Social Distress and Homelessness 104 (2017), available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10530789.2017.1341462.



use.<sup>61</sup> Relapse itself is particularly dangerous after incarceration – people who are reentering are particularly vulnerable to returning to drug use and to overdosing.<sup>62</sup> Police and prisons do not address or improve problems stemming from substance use disorder. Substance use treatment programs can.

Ensuring every neighborhood has access to comprehensive substance use care can help turn the tide of the opioid epidemic and the broader issues with substance use challenging our society. Treatment programs with inpatient and outpatient capacity can equip people with tools to cope with substance use issues, facilitate recovery, provide peer support, and ensure quality healthcare at every point of the recovery process. These kinds of programs may require years of proactive engagement with people to ensure long-term stability, because recovery is a lifelong process. Service facility treatment programs would be capable of engaged long-term care.

We must also look at the underlying forces that drive harmful substance use. Long term unemployment, untreated mental health problems, unaddressed childhood traumas all play a role and could be addressed through better access to stable incomes, high quality mental health services, and trauma counseling.

Example of Use: A person is struggling with opioid dependency. In the course of the pandemic, they have used opioids multiple times after years of sobriety. They recognize they need help, and engage with loved ones to reach out to the Substance Use Treatment Program to receive counseling, treatment, and inpatient treatment followed by outpatient care.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

DOHMH

#### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Make the Road, VOCAL, Injection Drug Users Health Alliance, and others.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> E.g. Megan McLemore, *Prisons Are Making America's Drug Problem Worse*, Politico (March 11, 2015), available at

https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2015/03/federal-bureau-of-prisons-medication-assisted-therapy-115998 full.html?print=#.VQGy9PnF9pE.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Ingrid A. Binswanger, *Return to drug use and overdose after release from prison: a qualitative study of risk and protective factors*, 7 Addict. Sci. Clin. Pract. 3(1), available at <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3414824/pdf/1940-0640-7-3.pdf">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3414824/pdf/1940-0640-7-3.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Rafik N. Wahbi, Sterling Johnson & Leo Beletsky, *From Crisis Response to Harm Prevention: The Role of Integrated Service Facilities*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (Sept. 2020), available at <a href="https://ticinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/20.09">https://ticinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/20.09</a> Integrated-Service-Facilities.pdf.



## **Overdose Prevention and Safe Consumption Services**

• Safe consumption services are a core component of saving lives in the midst of the opioid epidemic and its effect on HIV, hepatitis and other infectious diseases. <sup>64</sup> Safe consumption services are particularly important during public health crises including a pandemic. <sup>65</sup> Overdose prevention services including supervised consumption sites and the accompanying treatment programs have demonstrated substantial success wherever they are implemented. These facilities prevent overdose deaths on-site, and reduce county-wide overdose death rates by about 30%. <sup>66</sup>

This kind of intervention is a core aspect of reducing the tens of thousands of overdose deaths nationwide and the thousands of deaths in New York City. In addition to the moral imperative, there is strong fiscal sense in establishing safe consumption services. Overdose prevention sites cost roughly \$2 million per site, and studies show they save some \$6 million per site in downstream healthcare costs.<sup>67</sup>

These sites are medical facilities that could be created in order to cope with an ongoing epidemic, <sup>68</sup> providing preventative measures from narcan to clean needles to condoms. <sup>69</sup> We could build on existing local efforts and establish these facilities as quickly as possible.

Example of Use: A person purchases intravenous drugs, but is worried about impurities that could lead to overdose death, and does not have access to a clean needle. They can go to a Safe Consumption Services facility for a clean needle, as well as have the drug tested for purity to eliminate the risk of overdose and other health related complications. They can use at the facility, and in the event they do experience health complications, on-site medical personnel can apply life-saving treatment like Narcan. When the person leaves the facility, they take Narcan and other treatment information

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Sterling Johnson and Leo Beletsky, *The Role of Overdose Prevention Sites in Coronavirus Response*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (May 2020), available at <a href="https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/safe">https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/safe</a> injection sites.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Brandon D. L. Marshall et al., *Reduction in overdose mortality after the opening of North America's first medically supervised safer injecting facility: a retrospective population-based study*, The Lancet (April 18, 2011), available at

https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(10)62353-7/fulltext.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>Amos Irwin et al., *Mitigating the heroin crisis in Baltimore, MD, USA: a cost-benefit analysis of a hypothetical supervised injection facility*, 14 Harm Reduction J. 1 (2017), available at <a href="https://harmreductionjournal.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12954-017-0153-2">https://harmreductionjournal.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12954-017-0153-2</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Supervised Consumption Services, Drug Policy Alliance (Accessed Jan. 12, 2021), available at <a href="https://drugpolicy.org/issues/supervised-consumption-services">https://drugpolicy.org/issues/supervised-consumption-services</a>.
<sup>69</sup> Id.



with them to share with their community.

## **Agencies Involved:**

DOHMH

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Injection Drug Users Health Alliance, Make the Road, Vital Strategies, VOCAL, and others.

## **Legal Support Clinics**

People who are experiencing everyday problems related to immigration, housing, employment, sexual or domestic violence, child care, elder care, retirement help, estate planning or other basic needs frequently have nowhere to turn to for quality, free and tailored advice. Comprehensive, quality and free Legal Support Clinics would be available at Integrated Service Facilities, including for these problems and more. Quality and comprehensive legal care should be guaranteed, similar to healthcare and housing; Legal Support Clinics will be fully staffed with attorneys, and will partner with independent and private legal service providers.

Police responding to issues stemming from lack of adequate legal support often make the legal position of people involved worse.<sup>70</sup> In the same way our city should provide fully funded public defense to every person charged with a crime,<sup>71</sup> it should also provide fully funded civil legal support services to every person who needs help addressing problems that arise from everyday life.

Example of Use: ICE arrests and is seeking to deport a family member. The person can turn to a Legal Support Clinic for comprehensive, free immigration representation. The family can receive additional legal support for problems that arise related to housing or employment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> E.g. Alec Karakatsanis, Americans Aren't Supposed to Be Jailed Before Trial Just Because They Can't Make Bail, But It Happens All the Time, Time (Dec. 19, 2019), available at https://time.com/5749542/cash-bail-impact/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Bryan Furst, *A Fair Fight: Achieving Indigent Defense Resource Parity*, The Brennan Center (Sept. 9, 2019), available at

https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/2019-09/Report A%20Fair%20Fight.pdf.



Example of Use: A person experiencing workplace harassment is afraid of employer retaliation for pursuing a complaint. They could turn to a Legal Support Clinic for legal services and representation that protects them against retaliation.

Example of Use: A person with a disability requests installation of an accessible entryway at their apartment building. The landlord does not promptly comply. The person can come to a Legal Support Clinic to get legal help to compel installation if necessary, and referral to Civil Engineer Corps services for short-term relief.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

HRA

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Legal Aid Society, Legal Services NYC, and others.

#### SCHOOL-BASED SUPPORT INSTEAD OF POLICING:

We need school counselors, not cops. School Safety Agents (SSAs) do not help our students' education, and they do not even make young people safer – if anything, the presence of SSAs leads to the increased likelihood of arrest or upcharging minor problems into serious legal issues, and research shows Black students are monitored more closely and punished more frequently than white students, beginning at pre-school.<sup>72</sup>

SSAs and invasive security measures including metal detectors should be entirely removed from schools, and the School Safety Division should be disbanded. Instead, our city should spend that money on individualized, targeted strategic resource investment in students and teachers, including social, emotional and mental health support staff for students and families, that can help ensure every young person has the opportunity to succeed. Guaranteeing young people have access to counselors and supportive services both increases their chances of success and keeps our communities healthier and safer. Restorative programs and wraparound services address problems in student's lives without subjecting them to school discipline or juvenile detention proceedings that only make things worse.

## **Counselors and Medical Staff Funding**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Jason Nance, *Students, Police, and the School-to-Prison Pipeline*, 93 Wash. L. Rev. 919 (2016), available at <a href="http://scholarship.law.ufl.edu/facultypub/766">http://scholarship.law.ufl.edu/facultypub/766</a>; see also Kirstein Weir, *Inequality at school: What's behind the racial disparity in our education system?* 47 Monitor on Psychology 42 (2016), available at <a href="https://www.apa.org/monitor/2016/11/cover-inequality-school">https://www.apa.org/monitor/2016/11/cover-inequality-school</a>.



• School Safety Agents are police in schools that are supposed to promote student safety but in practice end up over-policing disproportionately Black and brown students.<sup>73</sup> Although young people do not misbehave at different rates based on race,<sup>74</sup> the presence of police in schools means a Black student is 2.3 times more likely to be arrested for an incident than a white student.<sup>75</sup>

In our school system, which is among the most segregated public systems in the nation,<sup>76</sup> this kind of disparity means some schools have police who send young people to jail, while others do not – for the same conduct. Evidence shows that students who have experienced trauma or emotional distress frequently do not have access to counseling services.<sup>77</sup> Yet lack of adequate funding for school healthcare staff during the pandemic means cops are helping take students' temperatures.<sup>78</sup>

Schools should be centers for learning. Students need counselors and nurses to receive comprehensive emotional and physical healthcare. Every school should be equipped with a staff of trained healthcare experts who can provide students with whatever treatment they need or identify appropriate follow-up for care outside of school. We should replace school police with counselors, nurses, and medical staff that can ensure our children can receive the care that they need to learn effectively.

Example of Use: A group of students has escalating interpersonal relationship problems at school. One-on-one consultations reveal they are experiencing various issues driving their conflict. A team of school counselors work with the students to teach them how to build healthy relationships with one another, understand how and why the conflicts arose, and develop tools together on acceptable ways to identify and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Emily Hughes, *Replacing School Police with Targeted Student Resources*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (July 7, 2020), available at

https://tjcinstitute.com/research/replacing-school-police-with-targeted-student-resources/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> We Came to Learn: A Call to Action for Police-Free Schools, Advancement Project (Sept. 13, 2018), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{http://advancementproject.org/wp\text{-}content/uploads/WCTLweb/docs/We\text{-}Came-to\text{-}Learn-9-13-18.pd} \\ \underline{f?reload=1536822360635}.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> 2013-2014 Civil Rights Data Collection: A First Look, U.S. Dept. of Education (2016), available at https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/2013-14-first-look.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Eliza Shapiro, Segregation Has Been the Story of New York City's Schools for 50 Years, The New York Times (March 26, 2019), available at

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/26/nyregion/school-segregation-new-york.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Sandra Black, Laura Giuliano & Ayushi Narayan, *Civil Rights Data Show More Work is Needed to Reduce Inequities in K-12 Schools*, The White House (Dec. 9, 2016), available at <a href="https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blog/2016/12/08/civil-rights-data-show-more-work-needed-reduce-inequities-k-12-schools">https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/blog/2016/12/08/civil-rights-data-show-more-work-needed-reduce-inequities-k-12-schools</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> *Health and Safety*, NYC Dept. of Education (2020), available at <a href="https://www.schools.nyc.gov/school-year-20-21/district-school-reopening-plan-submission-to-nysed/health-and-safety-plan">https://www.schools.nyc.gov/school-year-20-21/district-school-reopening-plan-submission-to-nysed/health-and-safety-plan</a>.



resolve conflict. Where appropriate, family members are engaged for Wraparound Services.

## **Agencies Involved:**

DOE

#### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• The Door, NAMI-NYC, Community Access, Dignity in Schools, and others.

## **Individualized Targeted Strategies**

• Schools that spend money on policing should instead invest in individualized targeted strategies for students. Evidence shows that these kinds of strategies can increase graduation rates dramatically,<sup>79</sup> and facilitate future education and employment opportunities.<sup>80</sup>

Targeted supportive services including mental health specialists, <sup>81</sup> learning and physical disability specialists, <sup>82</sup> gender and youth violence prevention experts, <sup>83</sup> trauma experts, <sup>84</sup> and additional support systems are better equipped to help young people learn and succeed than police. Supporting students in this way will not only better address crises as they unfold, they can prevent crises from happening in the first place and can ensure students are on the path to self-sustaining and socially beneficial lives.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Lyndsay Pinkus, *Using Early-Warning Data to Improve Graduation Rates: Closing Cracks in the Education System*, Alliance for Excellent Education (Aug. 2008), available at <a href="https://all4ed.org/wp-content/uploads/EWI.pdf">https://all4ed.org/wp-content/uploads/EWI.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Marisa Castellano, Kirsten E. Sundell & George B. Richardson, *Achievement Outcomes Among High School Graduates in College and Career Readiness Programs of Study*, 92 Peabody J. Education 254 (April 2017), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/0161956X.2017.1302220?src=recsys\&journalCode=\underline{hpje20}.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Carol J. Kaffenberger and Judith O'Rorke-Trigiani, *Addressing Student Mental Health Needs by Providing Direct and Indirect Services and Building Alliances in the Community*, 16 Am. School Counselor Assoc. 323 (2013), available at

https://www.schoolcounselor.org/asca/media/asca/ASCAU/Mental-Health-Specialist/Kaffenberger.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Deborah P. Waber, *Rethinking Learning Disabilities: Understanding Children Who Struggle in School* (2010)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> *E.g.* LIFE Camp (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021), available at <a href="https://www.peaceisalifestyle.com/">https://www.peaceisalifestyle.com/</a>; Girls for Gender Equity (Accessed Jan. 11, 2021), available at <a href="https://www.ggenyc.org/">https://www.ggenyc.org/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Meg Walkley and Tory L. Cox, *Building Trauma-Informed Schools and Communities*, 35 Children & Schools 123 (April 24, 2013), available at

https://academic.oup.com/cs/article-abstract/35/2/123/502797.



Example of Use: A social worker identifies a student who is experiencing mental health difficulties that result in disruptive behavior in the classroom. The social worker works with the student to address the root issues in an individualized setting. The worker consults with a team including counselors, teachers and other experts to develop a holistic plan that addresses the student's needs, and engages in a long-term effort to help resolve them.

## **Agencies Involved:**

DOE

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Understood, Dignity in Schools, The Children's Aid Society, ARISE Coalition, Make the Road, and others.

## **Youth Restorative Justice Programs**

• Violence prevention has to start early. 85 When police intervene, conflicts are escalated and can result in discipline or even arrest. Effective violence prevention and restorative justice programming should be available at all points of the day. Restorative programs can resolve conflicts rather than imposing violence to force them to stop. 86

Restorative justice programs and mediation experts can de-escalate conflict and facilitate resolution through dialogue. These kinds of interventions are longer-lasting and equip students with tools to cope with future situations. Addressing the root problems leading to violent incidents with support and restorative approaches will facilitate broader social change in how we approach violence, and develop systems for intervening at developmental stages that are historically most closely associated with violent or antisocial behavior currently addressed through policing, detention and incarceration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Kenneth A. Dodge et al., *Impact of Early Intervention on Psychopathology, Crime, and Well-Being at Age 25*, 172 Am. J. Psychiatry 59 (2015), available at https://ajp.psychiatryonline.org/doi/full/10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.13060786.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Tim Walker, *Restorative Practices in Schools Work... But They Can Work Better*, National Education Association (Jan. 30, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.nea.org/advocating-for-change/new-from-nea/restorative-practices-schools-work-they-decomposition">https://www.nea.org/advocating-for-change/new-from-nea/restorative-practices-schools-work-they-decomposition</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>can-work-better</u>.

87 Allison A. Payne and Kelly Welch, *The Effect of School Conditions on the Use of Restorative Justice* 

*in Schools*, 16 Youth Violence & Juvenile J. 224 (2017), available at <a href="https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/1541204016681414">https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/1541204016681414</a>.

<sup>88</sup> Joseph L.D. Kennedy et al., *Long-Term Effectiveness of a Brief Restorative Justice Intervention*, 63 Int. J. Offender Therapy & Comp. Criminol. 3 (2019), available at <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29877107/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29877107/</a>.



Example of Use: Two students have an altercation that ends in a fistfight. A team of restorative justice experts works with the students to talk about the circumstances leading to the conflict, the issues in their lives that need addressing, and when appropriate a consensual dialogue that aims to resolve the conflict and equip the students with language and processes to de-escalate future conflicts.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

• MOCJ, Department of Youth & Community Development (DYCD)

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

 Restorative Justice Initiative, El Puente, Girls for Gender Equity, VOCAL, Brooklyn Restorative Justice Project, and others.

## **Wraparound Services**

• Students exhibiting behavioral problems often receive escalating discipline and, when police are involved, may eventually become entangled with the criminal legal system. 

This response exacerbates crises and creates new ones. Just as police are incapable of resolving long-term mental health problems, police cannot resolve the multiple forms of trauma young people can experience. 

Output

Description:

Every school should be equipped to provide wraparound services. <sup>91</sup> That means schools need staff with family support experts who can engage teams including family members to help students overcome problems impacting their ability to learn. <sup>92</sup> Incorporating family and loved ones into the support process is critical to ensuring long-term success, and can help equip family members with tools to support students in their home environment. <sup>93</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Jennifer M. Dohy, *The Impact of School Policing Practices on Student Behaviors in Ohio Public Schools*, ETD Archive 887 (2016), available at

https://engagedscholarship.csuohio.edu/etdarchive/887/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Hughes, *supra* note 73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> What Is Wraparound: An Introduction, National Wraparound Initiative (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021), available at https://nwi.pdx.edu/wraparound-basics/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Nance, *supra* note 72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Trynia Kaufman, *Family Engagement and Student Success: What the Research Says*, Understood (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021) available at

https://www.understood.org/en/school-learning/for-educators/partnering-with-families/family-engagement-and-student-success.



Example of Use: Students in an altercation receiving individualized strategies identify family problems as a source of their in-school issues. Wraparound Services engages families and loved ones with holistic long-term counseling and skills training to address out-of-school issues that arise and lead to or exacerbate student conflict.

## **Agencies Involved:**

DOE, DYCD

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Coalition for Community Schools, Network for Youth Success, North American Family Institute-New York (NAFI-NY), and others.

#### **NON-POLICE TRAFFIC SAFETY:**

Evidence shows police do not contribute to traffic safety. Police should be removed from traffic-related enforcement. Traffic violations can be handled by civilian teams, non-biased automated systems and concerted education-based outreach. Where necessary, teams of non-police unarmed responders can assist in emergency situations.

Transportation safety must include comprehensive investment in street infrastructure, free public transportation and urban planning that makes our streets safer, including bike lanes and safe open spaces for pedestrians.

## **Non-Police Traffic Responders**

• Police involvement in traffic response is one of the most dangerous areas of civilian-police interactions. People have been killed for reaching for their driver's license, 95 arguing their innocence, 96 or simply being in a car with a panicking police

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Sarah Seo, *Policing the Open Road: How Cars Transformed American Freedom* (2019); Michelle Wu, *Public Transportation Should Be Free*, The Appeal (Jan. 7, 2021), available at <a href="https://theappeal.org/public-transportation-should-be-free/">https://theappeal.org/public-transportation-should-be-free/</a>.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> Jay Croft, *Philando Castile shooting: Dashcam video shows rapid event*, CNN (June 21, 2017), available at <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2017/06/20/us/philando-castile-shooting-dashcam/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2017/06/20/us/philando-castile-shooting-dashcam/index.html</a>.
 <sup>96</sup> Ex state trooper who shot unarmed black man reaching for wallet gets 3 years in prison, ABC
 News (Aug. 15, 2017), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{\text{https://abcnews4.com/news/crime-news/ex-state-trooper-who-shot-unarmed-black-man-reaching-for-wallet-gets-3-years-in-prison.}$ 



officer nearby or as a result of a high speed chase. <sup>97</sup> About 11% of police-involved killings in 2015 occurred during traffic enforcement, with disproportionately Black victims. <sup>98</sup>

Writing tickets is not worth lives, and there are better ways to enforce traffic safety rules. 99 Non-police traffic responders, including a Department of Transportation Collision Investigation Squad, could operate in teams to respond to emergency situations on the road, and call in additional support in the event of medical situations. 100 Removing police from these situations would eliminate a high-risk area of police-civilian interaction. Traffic responder teams of experts trained in de-escalation, auto mechanics and first aid provision are better options for roadway emergencies.

Example of Use: A reckless driver causes a collision. A Collision Investigation Squad would examine the circumstances and causes of the collision, and compare it to automated system and city-wide data. A team of experts would work with the drivers involved to address the root causes behind the collision, provide the drivers with services to get through the trauma, and sustain outreach to prevent future collisions.

# **Agencies Involved:**

Department of Transportation (DOT)

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Transportation Alternatives, Families for Safe Streets, and others.

## **Driver Safety Education and Outreach**

 $^{97}$  Thomas Frank, High-speed police chases have killed thousands of innocent bystanders, USA Today (July 30, 2015), available at

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/2015/07/30/police-pursuits-fatal-injuries/30187827/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Wesley Lowry, *A disproportionate number of black victims in fatal traffic stops*, The Washington Post (Dec. 24, 2015), available at

https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/a-disproportionate-number-of-black-victims-in-fatal-tra ffic-stops/2015/12/24/c29717e2-a344-11e5-9c4e-be37f66848bb story.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Sarah Seo, *A Path to Non-Police Enforcement of Civil Traffic Violations*, The Justice Collaborative Institute (Aug. 2020), available at

https://tjcinstitute.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/non-police-enforcement-of-civil-traffic-violations.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Brad Lander et al., *Transforming Traffic Safety: Safer Streets, with Less Policing*, Lander for NYC (2020), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>frac{https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5b2052b12487fd3fa17f00a6/t/5fb045da0e8bbf646f54846c/1}{605387739400/Traffic+Safety+Platform+with+Cover.pdf}.$ 



 Police react to driver incidents but do not prevent future incidents from occurring – the key to prevention is teams of civilian responders trained in de-escalation coupled with outreach and education.<sup>101</sup>

When a person demonstrates they are incapable of obeying the rules of the road, they should be held accountable and prohibited from driving but not prevented from earning a livelihood - we need alternative transportation mechanisms in place sufficient to ensure people can get where they need to go without driving. The Outreach program could work with people with suspended licenses to ensure problems are not compounded. And it could engage in long-term, relationship-based educational programming that works with individual drivers to achieve sustainable change and safe approaches to road travel.

Example of Use: A new driver operates their vehicle recklessly on their way to work and endangers a pedestrian, and their license is suspended as a result. They are now at risk of losing their job. The Driver Safety Education and Outreach program would engage in a long-term process that works with the new driver to teach safe vehicle operation practices, and provide the driver with alternative modes of transportation to work until safe conduct is demonstrated.

# **Agencies Involved:**

DOT

# **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Transportation Alternatives, Street Vendor Project, Families for Safe Streets, and others.

## **Automated Traffic Safety Systems**

• Police often work to meet traffic-related citation quotas as a mechanism of funding, and frequently use pretexts in traffic stops such as the smell of cannabis to disproportionately harm Black and brown people.<sup>103</sup> Police were never supposed to control public transit

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Danielle Conley and Ariel Levinson-Waldman, *Discriminatory Driver's License Suspension Schemes*, American Constitution Society (March 19, 2019), available at <a href="https://www.acslaw.org/issue\_brief/briefs-landing/discriminatory-drivers-license-suspension-schemes/">https://www.acslaw.org/issue\_brief/briefs-landing/discriminatory-drivers-license-suspension-schemes/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Joseph Goldstein, *Officers Said They Smelled Pot: The Judge Called Them Liars*, The New York Times (Sept. 12, 2019), available at

https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/12/nyregion/police-searches-smelling-marijuana.html;



safety.<sup>104</sup> Their jurisdiction in this space has perpetuated systemic harms,<sup>105</sup> and this harm is untenable.

Minor speeding or other traffic violations can result in dangerous police-civilian interactions. Establishing automated systems with a progressive sliding scale for citations for traffic violations in conjunction with civilian responders increases traffic safety, but only when such systems do not act as a new tax on Black, Latinx or poor communities.<sup>106</sup>

Ensuring these systems do not perpetuate invidious racial bias is critical to their success. <sup>107</sup> Automated systems must not be utilized where they risk such bias. Additionally, these systems must not act to expand the surveillance state or include any kind of facial recognition or other privacy-invading technologies.

Example of Use: A driver is speeding in a high-risk area. Warning signs indicate the presence of automated cameras. The system captures the driver speeding, and the driver is issued a citation. If necessary, the Outreach Team connects with the driver to develop long-term safe-driving practices.

## **Agencies Involved:**

DOT

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Families for Safe Streets, Transportation Alternatives, and others.

## **Data-Driven Traffic Policy**

Sophie Quinton, *Policing Protests Propel Marijuana Decriminalization Efforts*, PEW (July 2, 2020), available at

<sup>106</sup> Seo, supra note 99; Jason Shueh, Rochester, New York, to disconnect red light cameras because offenders can't afford the tickets, StateScoop (Dec. 7, 2016), available at

https://statescoop.com/rochester-new-york-to-disconnect-red-light-cameras-because-offenders-cant-afford-the-tickets/; Ryan Zunner, *Mayor Brown announces initiatives to adjust fines and fees on low-income Buffalo residents*, WBFO (June 29, 2020), available at

 $\underline{https://news.wbfo.org/post/mayor-brown-announces-initiatives-adjust-fines-and-fees-low-income-b} \\ \underline{uffalo-residents}.$ 

 $<sup>\</sup>frac{https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2020/07/02/policing-protests-propel-marijuana-decriminalization-efforts.}$ 

Seo, supra note 94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> *Id*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Seo, supra note 99.



• Major metropolitan areas like New York City should rely on data-driven approaches to reduce traffic-related incidents.<sup>108</sup> Rather than reactively conducting vehicle pursuits or driver stops, the city should examine patterns of incidents and address the root problems that lead to them. Implementing evidence-based, data-driven reforms across city agencies could reduce both city driver and citizen driver traffic incidents. We need a paradigm shift around the relationship between our streets, cars, cyclists and pedestrians.<sup>109</sup>

The city needs to expand its bike lanes and establish safe open spaces for pedestrians.<sup>110</sup> Public transportation should work with community groups to ensure best practices are followed. Accountability for conduct is critical; that response cannot be led by policing and incarceration – research shows it is counterproductive.<sup>111</sup>

Example of Use: All city agencies with drivers implement Vision Zero training to reduce city-involved crashes. A city driver gets into an accident. The driver receives training and education to address any issues behind the accident. The driver has the opportunity to demonstrate safe conduct and follow an accountability plan including restorative approaches to engaging with the survivor or victim. The survivor or victim receives support and services to get through their trauma and crisis.

Example of Use: City agencies investigate a busy intersection where crashes occur. The agencies develop and implement a plan that prioritizes pedestrian and biker safety over driver convenience, involving adding bus lanes, barriered bike lanes and pedestrian guides.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

• Transportation Alternatives, Families for Safe Streets, and others.

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Death, Danger and Ignoring the Data: How the NYPD is Getting Vision Zero Wrong, Transportation Alternatives (July 2016), available at

https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5cab9d9b65a707a9b36f4b6c/t/5ee8f8d32822595d488cacd5/1592326362642/Death Danger and Ignoring the Data How the NYPD is Getting Vision Zer o Wrong 2.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> E.g. *Reports*, TransAlt (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021), available at <a href="https://www.transalt.org/reports">https://www.transalt.org/reports</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Biking in NYC, TransAlt (Accessed Jan. 11 2021), available at

https://www.transalt.org/biking-in-nyc; Open Streets Progress Report, TransAlt (Accessed Jan. 11, 2021), available at https://www.transalt.org/open-streets-progress-report.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Seo, *supra* note 94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Lander, *supra* note 100; *Vision Zero Streets*, Transportation Alternative (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021), <a href="https://www.visionzerostreets.org/">https://www.visionzerostreets.org/</a>.



• Families for Safe Streets, Transportation Alternatives, and others.

#### MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES AND RESPONDERS:

Jails and prisons should not be the largest provider of mental health treatment in our state. We need to create and scale non-police emergency healthcare responders for health-related problems. We need to establish community-based services that improve responses to individuals in mental health crises by ensuring they have access to treatment, emotional support, and expert care.

## **Community Mental Health Centers**

• In the 20th century, when the federal government reduced funding for state mental health institutes, it suggested communities would take on the task. Instead, the reality in 2020 is that people living with mental illness and the families trying to support them frequently have no place to turn. Levery community could have an established Community Mental Health Center that is capable of meeting people's needs where they are and addressing these situations before they get worse. These centers would include proactive outreach and service provision centered on long-term individualized outpatient support with crisis inpatient capacity.

Families need a place they know they can get help caring for loved ones. Community-based mental healthcare centers could ensure people do not have to travel a great distance to receive quality mental healthcare. Too often, we see tragedies despite a litany of red flags – we must invest in the kind of preventative models and long-term support systems that can avert harm. This can start with scaled-up peer-based

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Michelle R. Smith, *Kennedy's vision for mental health never realized*, AP (Oct. 20, 2013), available at <a href="https://apnews.com/article/4423a7a8da484b7fbocb29dfdd1ddb96">https://apnews.com/article/4423a7a8da484b7fbocb29dfdd1ddb96</a>.

<sup>114</sup> E. Fuller Torrey et al., *More Mentally Ill Persons Are in Jails and Prisons Than Hospitals: A Survey of the States*, Treatment Advocacy Center (May, 2010), available at <a href="https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/storage/documents/final">https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/storage/documents/final</a> jails v hospitals study.pdf. 115 Alex Liao and Michelle Kim, *Improving New York City's Responses to Individuals in Mental Health Crisis*, New York City Office of the Public Advocate (Sept. 25, 2019), available at <a href="https://www.pubadvocate.nyc.gov/reports/improving-new-york-citys-responses-to-individuals-in-mental-health-crisis/">https://www.pubadvocate.nyc.gov/reports/improving-new-york-citys-responses-to-individuals-in-mental-health-crisis/</a>.

William C. Torrey et al., Evidence-Based Practice Implementation in Community Mental Health Settings: The Relative Importance of Key Domains of Implementation Activity, 39 Adm. Policy Mental Health 353 (2012), available at

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Gregory Mchugo/publication/51128486 Evidence-Based Practice Implementation in Community Mental Health Settings The Relative Importance of Key Domains of Implementation Activity/links/5aeb5o6dof7e9b01d3e0521b/Evidence-Based-Practice-Implementation-in-Community-Mental-Health-Settings-The-Relative-Importance-of-Key-Domains-of-Implementation-Activity.pdf.



counseling, which Los Angeles County is doing and like New York City has begun implementing.<sup>117</sup>

Example of Use: A family member concerned about the mental health of a loved one in their care goes with them to their local mental health center where they receive a diagnosis and a treatment plan. The family member is given advice on how to support their loved one and contacts for follow-up care.

Example of Use: A community member who would like mental health support but has no current medical support is paired with a peer counselor who is trained to counsel outside of a crisis situation and can identify someone in crisis and direct them to more supportive care.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

DOHMH

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Community Counseling and Mediation, Sanctuary for Families, Institute for Family Health: Center for Counseling, and others.

## **Healthcare Responder Corps**

• Police are tasked with responding to situations involving people going through mental crises. 118 About 25% of people who are living with mental illness have reported contact with police, 119 and the result is too often deadly – half of all police killings involve a person suffering from mental illness. 120 Tasking police with responding to mental health problems guarantees deadly outcomes. And in situations involving someone with substance use disorder, police frequently use intoxication as an excuse for use of deadly

pport-providers/.

https://www.treatmentadvocacycenter.org/storage/documents/overlooked-in-the-undercounted.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Robert Garrova, *California paves the way for certification of mental health peer support providers*, Marketplace (Jan. 4, 2021), available at <a href="https://www.marketplace.org/2021/01/04/california-paves-way-certification-mental-health-peer-su">https://www.marketplace.org/2021/01/04/california-paves-way-certification-mental-health-peer-su</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Jackson Beck, Melissa Reuland & Leah Pope, *Behavioral Health Crisis Alternatives*, Vera Institute of Justice (Nov. 2020), available at <a href="https://www.vera.org/behavioral-health-crisis-alternatives">https://www.vera.org/behavioral-health-crisis-alternatives</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> James D. Livingston, *Contact Between Police and People With Mental Disorders: A Review of Rates*, 67 Psychiatric Services 850 (2016), available at https://ps.psychiatryonline.org/doi/full/10.1176/appi.ps.201500312.

Doris Fuller et al., *Overlooked in the Undercounted: The Role of Mental Illness in Fatal Law Enforcement Encounters* (December 2015), available at



force.<sup>121</sup> We need to establish an alternative – a non-police responder corps that includes de-escalation experts, gender violence experts, healthcare providers and peer support for healthcare-related situations, as community advocates and elected leaders have called for in New York and across the country.<sup>122</sup>

In Oregon, the CAHOOTS model has shown responding to substance use with healthcare reduces subsequent issues and establishes treatment pathways that better facilitate long-term recovery than a police response. The CAHOOTS program successfully diverts 20% of all 911 calls and in the process saves local governments millions of dollars. Denver, Austin, Los Angeles and other cities are implementing similar models at the local level. And in New York City, Public Advocate Jumaane Williams has called for a comprehensive 911 healthcare option that can address behavioral health issues with behavioral health responders, substance use issues with experts on addiction, and the multiple healthcare problems that can arise with appropriate responders including peer specialists and a direct line to non-police health experts in situations involving someone considering self-harm. This Corps would be fully staffed and equipped to handle both emergency 911 situations and daily non-emergency problems — including an alternative hotline for people in varying kinds of emotional distress who need someone to talk to.

Example of Use: A concerned family member calls 911 when a person with a history of mental illness threatens self-harm. This call is diverted to a non-police emergency responder who is an expert in de-escalating mental health crises. They work with the patient and concerned family members to develop an ongoing care plan and ensure support is put into place to prevent future crises before they happen.

Example of Use: Someone calls 911 when they witness a member of their household overdosing. An ambulance is called, and they are paired with a behavioral health

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Tana Ganeva, *George Floyd's Death Puts Spotlight on Controversial Syndrome Called Excited Delirium*, The Appeal (June 11, 2020), available at

https://theappeal.org/george-floyds-death-puts-spotlight-on-controversial-syndrome-called-excited-delirium/; Jeremy Moule, *Daniel Prude was suffocated by Rochester police, his family says*, WBFO NPR (Sept. 3, 2020), available at

https://news.wbfo.org/post/daniel-prude-was-suffocated-rochester-police-his-family-says.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> E.g. Liao and Kim, supra note 113; Rashida Tlaib, The Case for an Emergency Responder Corps, The Appeal (April 23, 2020), available at

https://theappeal.org/rep-rashida-tlaib-the-case-for-an-emergency-responder-corps/; Iannelli and Vaughn, *supra* note 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Jackson Beck, Melissa Reuland & Leah Pope, *Case Study: Cahoots*, Vera Institute (Nov. 2020), available at https://www.vera.org/behavioral-health-crisis-alternatives/cahoots.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Anna Smith, *There's Already an Alternative to Calling the Police*, Mother Jones (June 13, 2020), available at

https://www.motherjones.com/environment/2020/06/theres-already-an-alternative-to-calling-the-police/.



responder who can determine options for immediate intervention as well as help them develop a long-term harm reduction plan.

Example of Use: A person is worried that they are experiencing problems related to mental health. The situation is not an emergency, but the person needs help. The Healthcare Responder Corps could respond, establish an initial relationship, and help the person access services they need.

## **Agencies Involved:**

DOHMH

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Correct Crisis Intervention Today-NYC, VOCAL, National Alliance on Mental Illness-NYC Metro (NAMI-NYC), Community Access, and others.

#### **CIVIL LIFE CORPS:**

Historically, police have responded violently to situations that hold our democracy or institutions to account or demand more from our government.<sup>125</sup> Our democracy is an organic, living process – responding to demonstrations or complaints about quality of life with a violent process only exacerbates the issue.<sup>126</sup> Our city could expand and establish comprehensive programming that addresses the multiple and complicated needs of our civil society to ensure that every person's rights are proactively protected and people are regularly engaging in constructive ways with a government that is supposed to work for them.

#### **Civil Safety Corps**

 In the event of public demonstrations or social unrest, police are tasked with maintaining order, but the result is frequently a license for police to harm civilians.<sup>127</sup>
 Police have even harmed de-escalation teams including city elected officials – Public Advocate Jumaane Williams was assaulted by an NYPD officer while trying to keep the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Linda Poon and Marie Patino, *CityLab University: A Timeline of U.S. Police Protests*, Bloomberg (June 9, 2020), available at

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-06-09/a-history-of-protests-against-police-brutality.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Nicole Kobie, *How U.S. police used military tactics to turn peaceful protests violent*, Wired (June 4, 2020), available at

https://www.wired.co.uk/article/police-brutality-minneapolis-floyd-blm-trump.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Ali Winston, *NYPD Unit At Center of Policing Protests Has Dozens of Officers with Long Misconduct Histories*, The Appeal (Oct. 15, 2020) available at <a href="https://theappeal.org/nypd-srg-misconduct/">https://theappeal.org/nypd-srg-misconduct/</a>.



peace during a demonstration in the fall of 2020.<sup>128</sup> If the NYPD reaction to an elected official's presence is aggression, it is incapable of operating within the confines of the social contract promised between a government and the people it is supposed to protect.

Instead of police responders, people demonstrating could be supported with teams of de-escalation and behavioral health experts, and a corps of responders trained in crisis management who are available to provide food, water, medical treatment, and other support for people who are demonstrating. People who are demonstrating need assurance that they will not be met with assault by NYPD officers, including police vehicles driven into crowds, <sup>129</sup> tear-inducing or otherwise harmful chemical compounds, <sup>130</sup> physical force including projectiles, batons or melee weapons, <sup>131</sup> or any type of serious physical danger from police.

Example of Use: Building on the work of organizations who have created their own de-escalation and safety training programs for demonstrations, the city funds protest safety trainings, de-escalation training sessions and offers centralized access to volunteer de-escalation/demonstration marshalling groups to make it easier for groups to connect to these groups and receive support for upcoming demonstrations (much like people request National Lawyers Guild observers now). 132

# **Agencies Involved:**

New agency

#### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• CCIT, and others.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> *Police and Protesters Clash Thursday Night*, NY Spectrum News (Nov. 6, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/news/2020/11/05/election-protests-nyc-new-york-city-nypd-blames-agitators-after-arrests">https://www.ny1.com/nyc/all-boroughs/news/2020/11/05/election-protests-nyc-new-york-city-nypd-blames-agitators-after-arrests</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Henry Austin, Suzanne Ciechalski & Tom Winter, *New York Mayor Bill de Blasio defends police after video shows NYPD SUV driving into protesters*, NBC News (May 31, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/new-york-mayor-bill-de-blasio-defends-police-after-video-n1220246">https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/new-york-mayor-bill-de-blasio-defends-police-after-video-n1220246</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> Sydney Pereira and Aviva Stahl, *NYPD Officers Arrest And Pepper Spray Queer Liberation March Protesters*, Gothamist (June 28, 2020), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{https://gothamist.com/news/nypd-officers-arrest-and-pepper-spray-queer-liberation-march-protest} ers.$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> New York: Inquiry Confirms Police Misconduct at Protests, Human Rights Watch (Dec. 18, 2020), available at

https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/12/18/new-york-inquiry-confirms-police-misconduct-protests. 

132 Legal Observers Program, National Lawyers Guild (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021), available at 
https://www.nlg.org/legalobservers/.



### **Democracy Outreach and Protection Corps**

• New York finally has automatic voter registration, <sup>133</sup> but there is much work that needs to be done to ensure every person in the city has the opportunity to voice their view on the future of the city, including non-citizens. <sup>134</sup> Law enforcement should be dissociated from responding to complaints surrounding the democratic process.

We could instead establish a Democracy Outreach and Protection Corps that works before an election to identify every person in the city who can vote, and ensure they are registered and know how to vote. During elections it would receive resources to safely staff polling sites, ensure sufficiency of voting locations and poll workers, <sup>135</sup> and provide transportation services to people who need help voting. <sup>136</sup>

Example of Use: A local resident who has not voted in 10 years calls the Democracy Protection Corps or visits the website to learn whether they are registered to vote and where they should vote, and are given the option to request transportation to their polling site.

Example of Use: A voter feels they are being intimidated as they walk into a polling place. They report the incident to the Democracy Protection Corps who can work with poll workers to ensure that all requirements, such as party affiliates standing the mandated distance from the entrance, are observed.

### **Agencies Involved:**

• Civic Engagement Commission (CEC), DemocracyNYC, New York City Campaign Finance Bureau (NYCCFB), Voter Assistance Advisory Committee

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Nick Reisman, *Cuomo Signs Automatic Voter Registration Measure*, NY Spectrum News (Dec. 22, 2020), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{\text{https://spectrumlocalnews.com/nys/central-ny/ny-state-of-politics/2020/12/22/cuomo-signs-automatic-voter-registration-measure.}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Natasha Ishak, *You want democracy? Give noncitizen New Yorkers the right to vote*, City and State NY (Feb. 10, 2020), available at

https://www.cityandstateny.com/articles/opinion/opinion/you-want-democracy-give-non-citizen-new-yorkers-right-vote.html; Dan Ferris et al., *Noncitizen Voting Rights in the Global Era: a Literature Review and Analysis*, 21 J. Int. Migration & Integration 949 (2020), available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12134-019-00687-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Election Poll Workers, National Conference of State Legislatures (June 17, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.ncsl.org/research/elections-and-campaigns/election-poll-workers637018267.aspx">https://www.ncsl.org/research/elections-and-campaigns/election-poll-workers637018267.aspx</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Jennifer Liu, *How voting rights groups are providing free and safe transportation to the polls during the pandemic*, CNBC News (Oct. 26, 2020), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{https://www.cnbc.com/2020/10/26/free-discounted-transportation-options-to-get-to-your-polling-place.html.}$ 



## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

 Make the Road, VOCAL, Immigrant Defense Project, New Sanctuary Coalition, and others.

## **Civil Engineer Corps**

• Too often, complaints about inadequate housing, public property or utilities maintenance end up as a police problem. Disputes with landlords can take substantial time to resolve, and may themselves be a product of inadequate collective resources for housing support and maintenance – there may be instances where a landlord wants to fix an issue, but cannot do so without city permission. Lead pipes slated for removal may take far longer to remove than anticipated. 138

Our city could establish a corps of engineers and maintenance workers who are authorized and equipped to repair and maintain housing in the event of a dispute with a landlord, identify long-standing neighborhood infrastructure issues such as lead piping, renovate structures to fit modernized regulations, and ensure people experiencing mechanical problems that need fixing have a rapid response team available at all times. Where the landlord is eventually deemed responsible for the issue, the city can ensure financial resolution through expanding and collaborating with the Housing Preservation & Development (HPD) Alternative Enforcement Program. 40

Example of Use: When someone calls Housing and Preservation to report that the landlord has not fixed the heat and hot water for over 24 hours, the city sends a maintenance worker to fix the issue immediately. If the lack of response is a result of neglect, the landlord will be responsible for the cost of repairs.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

• HPD, Department of Buildings (DOB)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Vitale, *supra* note 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Christopher Werth, *Declined, Delayed, Defunded? How The Pandemic Has Thrown A Wrench Into The City's Lead Poisoning Prevention Laws*, Gothamist (Nov. 17, 2020), available at <a href="https://gothamist.com/news/declined-delayed-defunded-how-the-pandemic-has-thrown-a-wrench-into-the-citys-lead-poisoning-prevention-laws">https://gothamist.com/news/declined-delayed-defunded-how-the-pandemic-has-thrown-a-wrench-into-the-citys-lead-poisoning-prevention-laws</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Vitale, *supra* note 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Alternative Enforcement Program, Housing Preservation & Development (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{\text{https://www1.nyc.gov/site/hpd/services-and-information/alternative-enforcement-program-aep.pag} \ \underline{e}.$ 



## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• New York Junior League Community Improvement Project (NYJL-CIP), Urban Pathways, and others.

## **Civil Equity Research and Data Analysis Transparency Commission**

• Information access points to civilian-government interactions are frequently controlled and often intentionally obfuscated by police. 141 Law enforcement oversees comprehensive, well-funded and real-time data gathering and analysis efforts, which means policymakers looking for information may have few other sources available, may receive flawed data and produce flawed policy as a result. Civilian data analysts working with neighborhood nonprofit and community-based organizations could transparently evaluate all city policies in real-time. 142

Existing data transparency laws should be enforced – too often, agencies ignore them. Requests for information should be granted rapidly. Communities should have control over this process, and ensure the public has access throughout.

The Civil Equity Research and Data Analysis Transparency Commission could facilitate enforcement, and gather and release as much data about policies implemented by the city as possible, including race and wealth impact analyses. It could work with city agencies and elected leaders to ensure consistent standards of data collection and transparency, and regularly release reports evaluating agency compliance and assessing short-term steps to improve compliance. The Commission will also be tasked with systematically eliminating use of tools, data and algorithms that are demonstrated to use or perpetuate racially biased or wealth-based policy outcomes.

Example of Use: A journalist needs information on information related to policy outcomes in a city agency. The Civil Equity Research and Data Analysis Transparency Commission would help them identify the data, provide it to them, and ensure follow-up questions are answered.

Example of Use: A researcher interested in evaluating best-practices in municipal government wants to assess the benefits of a specific city program. The Civil Equity

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> E.g. Baughman, *supra* note 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> H. Patricia McKenna, *Getting Smarter About Data and Access in Smart Cities*, 11572 LNCS HCII 146 (2019), available at

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/331644856 Getting smarter about data and access in smart cities 2019.



Research and Data Analysis Transparency Commission would share any existing analysis and partner with the researcher to publish evidence-based findings.

Example of Use: A community organization believes that budgetary funding for a set of Assessment Algorithms would perpetuate systemic racism in an agency. The organization could file a complaint with the Civil Equity Research and Data Analysis Transparency Commission to halt the program in question and ensure it is no longer used or funded by the City.

## **Agencies Involved:**

• Mayor's Office of Data Analytics (MODA)

### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Progressive Coders Network, Beta NY, Housing Data Coalition, and others.

## **Conservation Corps**

Green spaces, open areas, public parks, flora and fauna in our city are precious resources
that must be protected and nurtured. Policing parks and environmental issues does not
work – it perpetuates harm,<sup>143</sup> and rarely holds corporations accountable for patterns of
environmental misconduct.<sup>144</sup> New York already has a state-level conservation corps<sup>145</sup> –
our city could model and scale up a program based on civil environmental engagement
programs that have worked across the country.

A Conservation Corps could promote environmental resilience throughout the city in conjunction with appropriate agencies and work in teams to help ensure our green spaces are safe, nourished and well-stewarded for future generations. Teams of corps members could be on-site at every park to help address issues and call for appropriate backup responders when emergencies arise. They could also address problems of local environmental hazards such as lead paint complaints, hazardous waste, and pollution through research, advocacy, and public education.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Alexandria Herr, 6,000 acres of Minneapolis parks have their own police force, Grist (July 27, 2020), available at

https://grist.org/justice/6000-acres-of-minneapolis-parks-have-their-own-police-force/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Elliot B. Williams, *Why it's hard to hold corporate executives accountable for crime*, MarketWatch (Dec. 9, 2015), available at

https://www.marketwatch.com/story/why-its-hard-to-hold-corporate-executives-accountable-for-cri me-2015-12-09.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> NYS Excelsior Conservation Corps, Environmental Protection Fund (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021), available at <a href="https://www.ny.gov/programs/new-york-state-excelsior-conservation-corps">https://www.ny.gov/programs/new-york-state-excelsior-conservation-corps</a>.



Example of Use: A community resident notices what could be a hazardous chemical in public. The Conservation Corps safely removes the hazard, and works to identify the actor responsible for long-term engagement and accountability so that the hazard is not reproduced.

Example of Use: A local park is trashed and vandalized. Young people engage in altercations in the area. Conservation Corps members clean the site, and engage appropriate interagency collaborations that can address the conflicts to prevent future vandalization and harm.

## **Agencies Involved:**

Department of Parks & Recreation (DPR)

# **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Student Conservation Association, Sunrise, and others.

#### Non-Citizen Safety and Outreach Corps

• Police and federal Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) authorities work hand in hand to target and frequently terrorize immigrants across New York City. 146 Our city must end collaboration with ICE and never allow federal officials to police immigrants. At the same time, the majority of non-English speaking New Yorkers do not receive the services agencies are mandated to provide, and receive delayed and worse care when they do get it. 147 We need oversight hearings and enforcement plans to address these issues. Instead of policing immigration and failing to meet the needs of immigrants, we could establish a Non-Citizen Safety and Outreach Corps to engage in long-term relationship building with people who are newly arrived and long-term immigrants.

We could guarantee all residents, including immigrants, the right to vote in our elections. We must meet immigrants' need for comprehensive legal services with guaranteed access to immigration attorneys during proceedings to avoid downstream collateral consequences.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> *ICE Out of Courts in New York! A Policy Overview*, Immigrant Defense Project (2020), available at <a href="https://www.immigrantdefenseproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/POCA-History-1.pdf">https://www.immigrantdefenseproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/POCA-History-1.pdf</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Josh Waldman, *Legal Service Providers lay out Language Justice Landscape Amid COVID-19*, Pro Bono Net (Sept. 25, 2020), available at

https://www.connectingjusticecommunities.com/language-justice-landscape-amid-covid-19/2020/09/.



And we have to address the root insecurities too many immigrants experience. Our elected leaders have to hold corporations accountable that steal wages or endanger workers. We can also protect immigrants by fully funding healthcare, clinics and hospitals – the primary points of care for many folks. We need language justice in our districts to ensure people can access information. We have to ensure immigrant communities receive fully funded housing and education opportunities.

The Non-Citizen Safety and Outreach Corps would work with immigrants to facilitate access to services including legal support and housing, field and respond to complaints, and ensure the various needs immigrants experience are met. The Corps would hire from and work with local immigrant communities to promote language justice and removal of access barriers, work with people to find employment opportunities, offer education, peer and legal support on the citizenship process or other issues that arise, and help people secure an attorney in the event of federal interference.

Example of Use: People newly arrived to the United States move into a neighborhood. The Non-Citizen Safety and Outreach Corps engages with them to ensure they are receiving language justice, access to housing, healthcare, job opportunities and services, as well as opportunity to vote in the next local election.

### **Agencies Involved:**

• Mayor's Office of Immigrant Affairs (MOIA), new agency

### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Immigrant Defense Project, Make the Road, VOCAL, New Sanctuary Coalition, and others.

#### **Arts Corps**

• New York City fosters a unique and diverse array of artistic expressions that drive the culture of the world. Police respond to ad hoc art and street-level artistic expression with arrests and incarceration. <sup>148</sup> Graffiti, for example, is seen as a threat, rather than an opportunity to engage someone who may be searching for ways to express themselves artistically. Graffiti should not result in arrests. If people living near it do not like it, they should not have to think about whether the person who made it will end up incarcerated – they should be able to turn to a collective of artists to collaboratively put up a new

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Michael Bloomberg and Ray Kelly, *Combating Graffiti*, *Reclaiming the Public Spaces in New York*, NYPD (2005), <a href="http://www.nyc.gov/html/nypd/downloads/pdf/anti-graffiti/Combating Graffiti.pdf">http://www.nyc.gov/html/nypd/downloads/pdf/anti-graffiti/Combating Graffiti.pdf</a>.



mural over the graffiti in question, or engage with the people involved to make something the community can be proud of.

Instead of policing art, our city could invest in arts programming and an Arts Corps that is tasked with beautifying every neighborhood and public space in New York City, partnering with community organizations to hire local artists to make every area beautiful, and highlighting the artistic expression of our city through media, entertainment opportunities and, as pandemic safety allows, neighborhood block parties.

Example of Use: Residents of a building complex are upset by the graffiti that covers the side of their building. Rather than waiting on a delinquent landlord to fix it, or policing the graffiti artist, they work with the NYC Arts Corps to create a facade that supports their vision for their building.

Example of Use: Residents would like to host a block party. NYC Arts Corps drops off street barriers, tables, etc., connects residents to local artists and performers and local vendors if desired. It also helps notify surrounding areas so that people are prepared for traffic and other disruptions.

## **Agencies Involved:**

• Department of Cultural Affairs (DCLA)

### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• The Creators Collective, Thrive Collective, Free Arts NYC, and others.

### **Press Credentialing**

• The NYPD is currently tasked with determining who is and who is not a credentialed member of the press. 149 This can have a significant impact on reporting integrity – to gain access to press corps benefits, journalists are incentivized to avoid angering the NYPD. The NYPD press gatekeeping function is inherently antidemocratic, because it allows the NYPD to prevent press it may disagree with from receiving credentials needed to cover issues of public importance – and those issues may include police-involved matters. 150 This is a clear conflict of interest.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Danny Lewis, *Should the NYPD Get to Decide Who's A Journalist?*, Gothamist (Aug. 19, 2020), available at <a href="https://gothamist.com/news/should-nypd-get-decide-whos-journalist">https://gothamist.com/news/should-nypd-get-decide-whos-journalist</a>.

<sup>150</sup> *Id*.



This past summer demonstrated the issue – the NYPD assaulted local journalists reporting on a demonstration and responded to the journalist's complaints by saying that because the NYPD had not credentialed the journalists as press members, the complaints were invalid. The press is a fundamental part of our democracy, and a free press is prerequisite to functioning democracy. All press credentialing should be handled by the Department of Citywide Administrative Services commissioner, and include input from local community stakeholder organizations, local media outlets, representatives for new or emerging media outlets, and journalist labor unions.

Example of Use: A newly-founded publication applies for press credentials in order to cover a large protest. The requirements for receiving credentials are clear, only as restrictive as necessary and public. The publication meets all requirements and receives credentials in a timely manner.

## **Agencies Involved:**

• Department of Citywide Administrative Services (DCAS)

## **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Reporters Committee for Freedom of the Press, local journalists, and others.

## **Privacy Protection Commission**

• Privacy rights violations are nuanced and require individualized responses. <sup>154</sup> Police responses to privacy rights violations can further violate privacy and exacerbate trauma. <sup>155</sup> People who feel their privacy has been violated could have a safe space to turn

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Parker Higgins, *An NYPD lie about journalist arrests shows why it must not control press credentials*, Freedom of the Press Foundation (Nov. 2, 2020), available at <a href="https://freedom.press/news/nypd-lie-about-journalist-arrests-shows-why-it-must-not-control-press-credentials/">https://freedom.press/news/nypd-lie-about-journalist-arrests-shows-why-it-must-not-control-press-credentials/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Freedom of the Press, ACLU (Accessed Jan. 6, 2021), available at <a href="https://www.aclu.org/issues/free-speech/freedom-press">https://www.aclu.org/issues/free-speech/freedom-press</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Keith Powers and Adrienne Adams, *A Local Law to amend the administrative code of the city of New York, in relation to press credentials*, New York City Council (Oct. 2020), available at <a href="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&OptionSearch="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&OptionSearch="https://legislation.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C376C2&OptionSearch="https://legislation.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4668120&GUID=3A72C651-8B6D-4BBA-9ACB-A8B025C3AB02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4BBA-9ACB-A8B02-4B

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Cameron F. Kerry, *Why protecting privacy is a losing game today—and how to change the game*, Brookings (July 12, 2018), available at

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{https://www.brookings.edu/research/why-protecting-privacy-is-a-losing-game-today-and-how-to-change-the-game/.}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> E.g. *U.S.: Police Found to Violate Fellow Officer's Privacy*, Human Rights Watch (June 20, 2019), available at <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/06/20/us-police-found-violate-fellow-officers-privacy">https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/06/20/us-police-found-violate-fellow-officers-privacy</a>.



to try and resolve the situation in a way that they feel in control and protected, and we have to develop proactive approaches and accountability to digital privacy protection.

A Privacy Protection Commission could work with a range of experts to address the various privacy violations, including gender violence through privacy violations, that are only becoming more problematic as our technology advances. Living in a city must not mean that our expectation of and right to privacy turn into a footnote in history.

The privacy rights enjoyed by earlier generations could exist for the Internet generations. Systems that track people based on DNA or facial recognition or other pattern identification software effectively eliminate personal privacy. Our city should defund these systems and instead fund programming that protects privacy rights and proactively envisions ways to safeguard personal privacy into the new century.

Example of Use: A person who has been filmed without their consent turns to the privacy protection commission, which provides the civil legal support necessary to help the person get their unauthorized image removed from various sites and the original footage confiscated/destroyed.

Example of Use: A person's computer is hacked, including non-consensual removal of private photographs. The person can turn to the Privacy Protection Commission to engage in a rapid, survivor-centered investigation focused on accountability, prevention of dissemination and preventative measures. The person can also receive resources to restore their confidence in their technology such as a new computer or privacy protection training.

#### **Agencies Involved:**

• Department of Information Technology & Telecommunications (DOITT), new agency

### **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU), Electronic Privacy Information Center (EPIC), and others.

### **Civil Public Order and Property Protection Team**

People often have concerns related to simple property-related issues or public disorder. Police involvement can unnecessarily lead to arrest or incarceration. The Civil Public Order and Property Protection service could include teams of people to take insurance



reports and give advice on property protection measures and a robust victim's compensation fund. It would collaborate with other city service providers to develop targeted strategies to address the things that drive property crime including drug addiction and juvenile poverty.<sup>156</sup>

Example of Use: A shop is vandalized in the middle of the night. The owner/manager reports the vandalism to the Commission. They are compensated for repairs and given advice on additional property protection measures they can take.

## **Agencies Involved:**

New agency

# **Examples of Community Organizations Doing This Work**

• Restorative Justice Initiative, and others.

## **Acknowledgements and Next Steps:**

Our campaign is working alongside community partners to build a coalition of candidates and elected officials to implement a new vision of public safety. At the beginning of 2022, a multi-committee initiative at the City Council, which will include community stakeholder organizations, will establish the budgetary needs for the agencies and groups that will replace the NYPD. This initiative will determine the best way to bring this plan to life.

We are committed to ongoing engagement. This is a living plan that will continue to be informed by communities and people directly impacted by systems of oppression. We will host town halls and ongoing dialogue with our neighbors and neighborhoods across the city to ensure participatory co-governance as we build and implement our new vision for public safety. We will update our plans to reflect community feedback.

The Cabán for Council Campaign would like to thank all the community organizations involved in contributing to this plan directly or by already doing the work this proposal calls for. We would like to thank Alana Sivin, Louis Cholden-Brown, Stephanie Silkowski, Kumar Rao, Paulette Soltani, Stanley Fritz, Joo-Hyun Kang, Kesi Foster, Janos Marton, Sarita Daftary, Bob Gangi, Luke Messina, Alex Liao, Katelin Penner, Aaron Narraph Fernando, Rapi Castillo, Stacy Magallon, Oren Gur, Jack Frésquez, Kate Walls, Peter Martin, Nick Smith, Veronica Aveis, Micah Herskind, Jonathan Hiles and Katherine Demby for their feedback, research and other support, Professors Anna Roberts, Steve Zeidman, Monica Bell,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Jens Ludwig, Greg J. Duncan & Paul Hirschfield, *Urban Poverty and Juvenile Crime: Evidence from a Randomized Housing-Mobility Experiment*, 116 Quarter. J. Econ. 655 (2001), available at <a href="https://academic.oup.com/qje/article-abstract/116/2/655/1904197">https://academic.oup.com/qje/article-abstract/116/2/655/1904197</a>.



Leo Beletsky, James Forman and Alex Vitale for their guidance, wisdom and thoughtful insight, and Alon Gur for writing, researching, and partnering with our allies throughout the process.

# Appendix: Table 1 – Removing Police and Scaling-Up Community-led Safety

Remove Police From	Replace With	Agencies / Orgs Involved	
911 Calls, poverty, mental illness, substance use, sex work	Non-Police Community Healthcare Responder Corps, Integrated Service Facilities including safe consumption sites, Community Health Centers	Dept. of Health & Mental Hygiene (DOHMH), Injection Drug Users Health Alliance (IDUHA), Correct Crisis Intervention Today-NYC (CCIT-NYC)	
Housing problems, evictions, homelessness	Housing support, transitory housing, safe respite mitigation programs, legal help	Housing Preservation & Development (HPD), Human Resources Administration (HRA), & supportive housing providers e.g. Fortune Society	
Schools	Counselors, support staff, teachers, restorative justice practices	Dept. of Education (DOE), Integrate NYC, El Puente, Brooklyn Restorative Justice Project, Dignity in Schools	
Domestic and Sexual Violence	Domestic and sexual violence funds, services, support, legal help, intimate partner and domestic resources for young people in schools, peer support, and immigration services for people whose green card or immigration status relies on a partner	Mayor's Office to End Domestic and Gender-Based Violence (ENDGBV), Mayor's Office of Criminal Justice (MOCJ), Safe Horizon, Anti-Violence Project, Decrim NY	
Youth Violence	LIFE Camp, Cure Violence, credible messenger programs, peer support, jobs	MOCJ, Mayor's Office to Prevent Gun Violence (OPGV), LIFE Camp	
Transportation	Automatic systems, non-police unarmed response teams where necessary	Department of Transportation (DOT), TransAlt, Families for Safe Streets	
Immigration	Ending collaboration with ICE, Outreach from community organizers, services, legal help	Mayor's Office of Immigrant Affairs (MOIA), HRA, Make the Road, Immigrant Defense Project	
Press Credentialing, Data and Transparency	Press Credentialing Commission, Civilian Research and Data Analysis Commission	Mayor's Office of Media & Entertainment (MOME), Mayor's Office of Data Analysis (MODA)	
Artistic Expression Response, Public Order	Arts Corps, community art organization partnerships, open space art development, Civil Public Order and Property Protection Service	Dept. of Cultural Affairs (DCLA)	
Protests and Demonstrations	Care responders, Civil Safety Corps with food, water, first-aid, de-escalation experts	DOHMH, Black Lives Matter	
Wellness Checks	Care responders for daily tasks or medical crises	DOHMH, mutual aid groups	
Parks and Recreation	Teams of non-police responders to assist people, safety-oriented designs for spaces	Dept. of Parks and Recreation (DPR), Partnerships for Parks	
Responses to racism or	Racism and Hate Response Fund,	NYC Commission on Human Rights	



hate violence	community-based restorative approaches	(CCHR), mutual aid groups
Violence in the community	Community-led safety, restorative justice, Violence Response Funds, credible messengers, violence prevention programs, peer support, civilian Crisis Intervention Teams, healthcare responders	DOHMH, MOCJ, CCHR, OPGV, VOCAL, Make the Road, AVP, LIFE Camp, Cure Violence, 696 Build Queens Bridge

# Appendix: Table 2 – Who Could Respond Instead of Police When We Call 911

Emergency Response Structure: Who Could Respond Instead of Police When We Call 911

Violence	Medical Emergency or Non-Emergency Issue	Fire	Housing-Related	Domestic or Sexual Violence
Civilian Crisis Intervention Teams (CITs)	Ambulance with EMTs	Fire Dept	Civil Safety Corps	CITs
Mental Health Involved: Behavioral Health Responders	Healthcare Responder Corps		Civil Engineer Corps	Mental Health Involved: Behavioral Health Responders
Substance Use Involved: Healthcare Responder Corps			Escalating situation : CIT	Substance Use Involved: Healthcare Responder Corps
			If housing related: Triage to Housing Support Services	Triage to Violence Mediation Center
			If legal process related: Triage to Legal Support Services	Triage to Legal Support Services